





2012 Annual Report



Letter to Our Shareholders

Dear Shareholders:

Your company made significant progress in 2012.

Sales increased 8.2% to \$86,110,638 from \$79,563,932. Gross profit increased 2.9% to \$21,603,483 from \$20,990,944. Operating income increased 20.6% to \$919,025 from \$762,011. Net income increased by 175.6% to \$645,859 from \$234,344. Continued focus on our cost structure resulted in a 1.4% reduction in selling, general and administrative expenses as a percentage of sales.

We are working to diversify towards less seasonal products and on replacing revenue from a washer-dryer distributorship that will end in June of this year. As part of this effort, our expansion into the residential and commercial generator business is going well and is solidifying our relationships with HVAC contractors who relied on us for these products to react quickly to Hurricane Sandy. Investments we made in our commercial controls and HVAC solutions business are also yielding good results as more customers take advantage of this service.

We are beginning to see early signs of improvement in the residential HVAC and hydronic heating industries. A strong recovery in these industry segments could be very meaningful since this is our core business.

We thank our stockholders, our customers, our employees and our vendors for their continued support. We look forward to reporting to you on continued profitability improvements in the future.

muchael & Alburn

Michael J. Goldman

Chief Executive Officer & Chairman of the Board

April 24, 2013

UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION WASHINGTON, D.C. 20549

FORM 10-K

× ANNUAL REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE **SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934** For the fiscal year ended December 31, 2012

or

TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the transition period from to

Commission file number: 11-2037182

CCOM GROUP, INC.

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

New York

(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization)

11-2037182 (I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)

275 Wagaraw Road, Hawthorne, New Jersey

(Address of principal executive offices)

07506 (Zip Code)

Registrant's telephone number, including area code 973-427-8224

Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(g) of the Act: Common Stock, Par Value \$.05 Per Share Convertible Preferred Stock, Par Value \$.05 Per Share (Title of Class)

Indicate by check mark if the registrant is a well-known seasoned issuer, as defined in Rule 405 of the Securities Act. No [X] Yes []

Indicate by check mark if the registrant is not required to file reports pursuant to Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the Exchange Act. Yes [] No [X]

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes [X] No []

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically and posted on its corporate Web site, if any, every Interactive Data File required to be submitted and posted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (§ 232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit and post such files). Yes [X] No []

Indicate by check mark if disclosure of delinquent filers pursuant to Item 405 of Regulation S-K is not contained herein, and will not be contained, to the best of registrant's knowledge, in definitive proxy or information statements incorporated by reference in Part III of this Form 10-K or any amendment to this Form 10-K. []

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See the definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer" and "smaller reporting company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

Non-accelerated filer [] Large accelerated filer [] Accelerated filer [] Smaller reporting company [X]

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). Yes [] No [X]

The aggregate market value of the registrant's common stock held by non-affiliates of the registrant, computed by reference to the last reported price at which the stock was sold on June 30, 2012 (the last business day of the registrant's most recently completed second quarter) was \$1.340.506.

Indicate the number of shares outstanding of each of the issuer's classes of common stock, as of the latest practicable date.

Class	Outstanding at March 15, 2013
Common Stock, \$.05 par value per share	9,154,953 shares
Convertible Preferred Stock, \$.05 par value per share	293,057 shares

n Barton II. Anna State State State State State State

(1) Marga Barata and Carlos Carlos and Margara and Margara.
(2) Marga Barata and Carlos and Car And Carlos and

This page left blank intentionally.

.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PART I

		Page
Item 1.	Business	2
Item 1A.	Risk Factors	4
Item 1B.	Unresolved Staff Comments	4
Item 2.	Properties	4
Item 3.	Legal Proceedings	5
Item 4.	Mine Safety Disclosures	7

PART II

Item 5.	Market for Registrant's Common Equity, Related Stockholder Matters and Issuer	
	Purchases of Equity Securities	8
Item 6.	Selected Financial Data	9
Item 7.	Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	9
Item 7A.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	15
Item 8.	Financial Statements and Supplementary Data	15
Item 9.	Changes In and Disagreements With Accountants on Accounting and Financial Disclosure	15
Item 9A.	Controls and Procedures	15
Item 9B.	Other Information	16
	PART III	
Item 10.	Directors, Executive Officers and Corporate Governance	17
Item 11.	Executive Compensation	22
Item 12.	Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management and Related	
	Stockholder Matters	25
Item 13.	Certain Relationships and Related Transactions, and Director Independence	27
Item 14.	Principal Accounting Fees and Services	29
	PART IV	
Item 15.	Exhibits and Financial Statement Schedules	30

This page left blank intentionally.

PART I.

1

Item 1. Business

General

CCOM Group, Inc. ("CCOM") is a New York corporation which was incorporated on October 28, 1964. On July 23, 2012, the Company amended its Certificate of Incorporation to change its name from Colonial Commercial Corp. to CCOM Group, Inc. Unless otherwise indicated, the term "Company" refers to CCOM Group, Inc. and its consolidated subsidiaries. The Company's operations are conducted through its wholly owned subsidiaries, Universal Supply Group, Inc. ("Universal"), The RAL Supply Group, Inc. ("RAL"), and S&A Supply, Inc ("S&A").

We distribute heating, ventilating and air conditioning equipment (HVAC), parts and accessories, whole-house generators, climate control systems, appliances and plumbing and electrical fixtures and supplies, primarily in New Jersey, New York, Massachusetts and portions of eastern Pennsylvania, Connecticut and Vermont.

We supply the Amana air conditioning and heating equipment line in New Jersey (exclusive of Cape May and Cumberland counties), lower portions of New York State, and Western Massachusetts. At all our locations we also supply, on a non-exclusive basis, the Goodman line of heating and air conditioning equipment, Fraser-Johnston commercial air conditioning equipment, and Honeywell generators. We distribute these products through seven sales locations in New Jersey, nine in New York State, and two in Massachusetts. We use showrooms for the display and sale of kitchen, bathroom and electrical fixtures and accessories at our locations in Fishkill, Middletown, New Windsor and Suffern, New York and Great Barrington and Pittsfield, Massachusetts.

We have developed a specialty in the design and sale of energy conservation control systems and the fabrication of customized UL listed control panels. We also supply indoor air quality components and systems.

Our in-house staff provides technical assistance and training to customers. In some cases, we also use vendors' representatives and outside services. We do not install equipment or systems.

During 2012 the Company derived more than 10% of its revenues from the sale of Speed Queen washer-dryer appliances under a distributorship agreement with the manufacturer. In January 2013, the manufacturer terminated the distributorship agreement effective June 1, 2013. Sales of commercial controls and generators are more profitable than appliance sales and the Company intends in the short-term to focus its sales efforts on the more profitable lines.

Our business is affected by significant outdoor temperature swings. Our sales typically increase during peak heating and cooling demand periods. Demand related to the residential central air conditioning replacement market is highest in the second and third quarters, while demand for heating equipment is usually highest in the fourth quarter.

We own no patents and have no intellectual property rights or proprietary technology.

We carry general liability, comprehensive property damage, workers compensation and product liability insurance in amounts that we consider adequate for our business.

As of December 31, 2012, we had 154 non-union full-time employees. We believe that our employee relations are satisfactory.

We have no foreign operations and have only one operating segment.

Our objective is to become a leading provider of building products, such as HVAC, plumbing and electrical equipment and accessories to the professional contractor in the northeastern United States by expanding our product offerings and increasing our customer technical and logistical support services.

Distribution, Customers and Suppliers

We stock inventory in 18 of our locations and utilize public warehousing, when necessary. We deliver products to customers with our fleet of 13 leased and 15 owned trucks and vans. We also make products available for pick-up at our facilities.

We sell primarily to contractors who purchase and install equipment and systems for residential, commercial and industrial users. We had approximately 7,000 customers in 2012. We believe that the loss of any one customer would not have a material adverse effect on our business. We have no long term agreement with any customer, and deal with our customers on a purchase order by purchase order basis.

We purchase inventory from our vendors and maintain this inventory in our warehouses to ensure continuous availability of merchandise to satisfy our customers' needs. We occasionally accept the return of merchandise from customers when returned in unopened cartons, subject to a restocking fee. We do not normally provide extended payment terms to customers.

We have no material long term agreements with suppliers. The Company enters into agreements with vendors which involve volume rebates, pricing and advertising, all within the standard practices of the industry. Additionally, certain supplier agreements limit the sale of competitive products in designated markets that the Company serves. All purchases are made with domestic vendors, some of which, however, may manufacture products in foreign locations.

Three suppliers accounted for 43% and 41% of our purchases for 2012 and 2011, respectively. The loss of one or all of these suppliers could have a material adverse effect on our business for at least a short-term period. We believe that the loss of any one of our other suppliers would not have a material adverse effect on our business.

Competition

We compete with a number of distributors, national chains and national home centers, and also with several air conditioning and heating equipment manufacturers that distribute a significant portion of their products through their own distribution organizations. There is no single manufacturer, distributor or national chain or home center that dominates our market. Competition is based on product availability, customer service, price and quality. We work to maintain a competitive edge by providing in-house training and technical sales support to our customers and by employing experienced personnel at our point-of-sale locations.

Government Regulations, Environmental and Health and Safety Matters

Our Company is subject to federal, state and local laws and regulations relating to the generation, storage, handling, emission, transportation and discharge of materials into the environment. These include laws and regulations implementing the Clean Air Act, relating to minimum energy efficiency standards of HVAC systems and the production, servicing and disposal of certain ozone-depleting refrigerants used in such systems, as well as the phase out of certain refrigerants for use in equipment manufactured after January 1, 2010. We are also subject to regulations concerning the transport of hazardous materials, including regulations adopted pursuant to the Motor Carrier Safety Act of 1990. Our operations are also subject to health and safety requirements including the Occupational, Safety and Health Act (OSHA). Management believes that the business is operated in substantial compliance with all applicable federal, state and local provisions relating to the protection of the environment, transport of hazardous materials and health and safety requirements.

Item 1A. Risk Factors

Not applicable.

Item 1B. Unresolved Staff Comments

Not applicable.

Item 2. Properties

Our principal executive offices are located at 275 Wagaraw Road, Hawthorne, New Jersey 07506 and are consolidated with the administrative offices of our subsidiary, Universal Supply Group, Inc.

The Company maintains 18 combination sales and warehouse locations in Hawthorne, Bogota, Augusta, North Brunswick, Cedar Knolls, Wharton and Westville, New Jersey; Elmsford, Hicksville, Middletown, Fishkill, New Windsor, Peekskill, Poughkeepsie, Suffern, and Half Moon, New York; and Great Barrington and Pittsfield, Massachusetts. Effective September 1, 2011, the Company sublet 12,310 square feet of its Elmsford, New York location. These 18 locations, excluding the sublet space, consist of approximately 369,000 square feet under leases expiring between 2013 and 2022 with current aggregate annual rents of approximately \$2,731,508. Effective January 31, 2012, the Company terminated its lease of 1,200 square feet in Willow Grove, Pennsylvania. The Company maintained a warehouse location in Paterson, New Jersey until the lease for this space expired on August 31, 2012.

The premises located at Middletown, Fishkill, New Windsor and Suffern, New York and Great Barrington and Pittsfield, Massachusetts also include showrooms of kitchen, bathroom and electrical fixtures and accessories.

Our premises are suitable and adequate for their intended use. As of December 31, 2012, we leased all our facilities.

Item 3. Legal Proceedings

(a) <u>Universal Supply Group, Inc.</u>

Universal Supply Group, Inc., a wholly owned subsidiary of the Company, is a New York corporation ("Universal"). On June 25, 1999, Universal acquired substantially all of the assets of Universal Supply Group, Inc., a New Jersey corporation, including its name, pursuant to the terms of a purchase agreement. The Company filed a copy of the purchase agreement with the Securities and Exchange Commission on March 30, 1999 as Exhibit 10(g) on Form 10KSB, and the Company filed a copy of an amendment to the purchase agreement on July 9, 1999 as Exhibit 10(a)(ii) on Form 8-K. Subsequent to the acquisition, Universal Supply Group, Inc. (the selling corporation) formerly known as Universal Engineering Co., Inc., changed its name to Hilco, Inc. Hilco, Inc. acquired the assets of Amber Supply Co., Inc., formerly known as Amber Oil Burner Supply Co., Inc., in 1998, prior to Hilco's sale of assets to Universal. Hilco, Inc. is hereinafter referred to as the "Universal Predecessor." The majority shareholders of Hilco, Inc. were John A. Hildebrandt and Paul H. Hildebrandt.

en tradición de la companya de la c

The Company understands that the Universal Predecessor and many other companies have been sued in the Superior Court of New Jersey (Middlesex County) by plaintiffs filing lawsuits alleging injury due to asbestos. As of December 31, 2012, there existed 7 plaintiffs in these lawsuits relating to alleged sales of asbestos products, or products containing asbestos, by the Universal Predecessor. Subsequent to December 31, 2012, 1 plaintiff filed an action and 1 action was dismissed, which results in 7 remaining plaintiffs in these lawsuits. The Company never sold any asbestos related products.

Of the existing plaintiffs as of December 31, 2012, 3 filed actions in 2012, 3 filed actions in 2011 and 1 filed actions in 2010. There are 211 other plaintiffs that have had their actions dismissed and 17 other plaintiffs that have settled as of December 31, 2012 for a total of \$3,364,500 paid by defendants other than Universal. There has been no judgment against the Universal Predecessor.

The Company's Universal subsidiary was named by 38 plaintiffs; of these, 1 filed an action in 2012, 1 filed an action in 2010, 11 filed actions in 2007, 6 filed actions in 2006, 11 filed actions in 2005, 5 filed actions in 2001, 1 filed an action in 2000, and 2 filed actions in 1999. Thirty-four plaintiffs naming Universal have had their actions dismissed and, of the total \$3,364,500 of settled actions, 3 plaintiffs naming Universal have settled for \$27,500. No money was paid by Universal in connection with any settlement. Following these dismissed and settled actions there exists 1 plaintiff that named Universal as of December 31, 2012. Subsequent to December 31, 2012, 1 action that named Universal was dismissed, resulting in 0 plaintiffs naming Universal.

As set forth in more detail below, the Company has been indemnified against asbestosbased claims, and insurance companies are defending the interests of the Universal Predecessor and the Company in these cases.

Based on advice of counsel, the Company believes that none of the litigation that was brought against the Company's Universal subsidiary through December 31, 2012 is material, and that the only material litigation that was brought against the Universal Predecessor through that date was Rhodes v. A.O. Smith Corporation, filed on April 26, 2004 in the Superior Court of New Jersey, Law Division, Middlesex County, Docket Number MID-L-2979-04AS. The Company was advised that the <u>Rhodes</u> case was settled for \$3,250,000 ("Settlement") under an agreement reached in connection with a \$10,000,000 jury verdict that was rendered on August 5, 2005. The Company was not a defendant in the <u>Rhodes</u> case.

The Company believes that <u>Rhodes</u> differed from the other lawsuits in that plaintiff established that he contracted mesothelioma as a result of his occupational exposure to asbestos dust and fibers and that a predecessor of the Company was a major supplier of the asbestos containing products that allegedly caused his disease.

(b)(i) <u>Indemnification</u>

John A. Hildebrandt, Paul H. Hildebrandt and the Universal Predecessor have jointly and severally agreed to indemnify the Company's Universal subsidiary from and against any and all damages, liabilities and claims due to exposure to asbestos at any time prior to the June 25, 1999 closing of the purchase agreement referred to earlier. These agreements are set forth in the purchase agreement. Paul H. Hildebrandt, one of the indemnitors, was a Director of the Company from September 29, 2004 to January 28, 2005.

The indemnitors may use their own counsel to defend these claims. The indemnitors are not liable for any settlement effected without their consent. The indemnitors may settle and pay money claims without the consent of the Company. There is no indemnification unless claims aggregate \$50,000; once this trigger point is reached, indemnification is required for all claims, including the first \$50,000, but excluding claims of less than \$10,000. The indemnification requirement survives at least until 30 days after the running of any relevant statutes of limitation.

The obligation of the indemnitors is joint and several, so that the Company can have recourse against any one or more of these indemnitors, whether or not any other indemnitor has previously defaulted on its obligation to us. There are no other limitations to the Company's rights to indemnification. The Company cannot be certain that the indemnitors have the financial wherewithal to meet their obligations to indemnify the Company.

(b)(ii) <u>Insurance</u>

The assets that the Universal Predecessor sold to the Company included its insurance policies and other agreements and contracts. The policies provide coverage for liability accruing during the periods for which premiums were paid. The Universal Predecessor was formed in 1940. Copies of policies are available for each year beginning in 1970 and ending with the closing under the purchase agreement in 1999. Copies of policies for the period from 1940 to 1969 are not available.

Insurance companies acknowledge coverage for potential asbestos claims under certain of these policies. Insurance companies under additional policies have reserved their right to deny coverage but have continued to defend and indemnify the Universal Predecessor and the Company under the contested policies.

There are periods during the years from 1940 to 1999 in which the Universal Predecessor did not have coverage for potential asbestos claims. Subject to litigation, insurance companies may maintain that the existence of these periods' results in coverage for only a portion of a particular injury that varies with the period during which there was asbestos coverage relating to the injury, and that the balance of any settlement or judgment is to be paid by the insured. As of December 31, 2012, no insurance company has claimed any contribution for a gap in coverage except for a claim for \$160 made by one insurance company to the Universal Predecessor in 1995. The Universal Predecessor asserted that it had no obligation to pay this amount and did not make any payment.

Insurance companies have, as of December 31, 2012, defended the Company and the Universal Predecessor, and have paid all settlement amounts and defense costs. Except for \$160 referred to above, the insurance companies have not requested any payments from the Company or from the Universal Predecessor.

The Company's Universal subsidiary has not engaged in the sale of asbestos products since its formation in 1997. Its product liability policies for all years since 1998 exclude asbestos claims.

(c) <u>General</u>

Regardless of indemnification and insurance coverage, management does not in any event consider the Company to be liable for the asbestos-based lawsuits that name the Company or for any other claim that arises as a result of actions or omissions by the Universal Predecessor. The Company expressly disclaimed the assumption of any liabilities when the Company purchased the assets of the Universal Predecessor. It is the opinion of management that the existing asbestos litigation will not have a material adverse effect on the Company. Nevertheless, the Company could be materially and adversely affected if it is held liable for substantial asbestos claims or if it incurs substantial legal or settlement costs. This material and adverse effect would occur if indemnitors fail to honor their indemnification agreements and insurance is not available either because policy limits are exceeded, or because insurance companies successfully deny coverage or claim limitations on their liabilities by reason of gaps in coverage or otherwise.

Since management regards as remote the potential payment of any asbestos-based claim, no amounts have been accrued for any period relating to asbestos claims, and no amounts have been recorded for asbestos claims for any period in the consolidated financial statements.

(d) <u>Other Litigation</u>

The Company is periodically involved in other litigation in the ordinary course of business. The Company vigorously defends all matters in which the Company or its subsidiaries are named defendants and, for insurable losses, maintains significant levels of insurance to protect against adverse judgments, claims or assessments. Although the adequacy of existing insurance coverage or the outcome of any legal proceedings cannot be predicted with certainty, the Company does not believe the ultimate liability associated with any claims or litigation will have a material impact to its financial condition or results of operations.

Item 4. Mine Safety Disclosures

Not applicable.

Item 5. Market for Registrant's Common Equity, Related Stockholder Matters and Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities

(a) Price Range of Common Stock and Convertible Preferred Stock

From July 11, 2002 through March 30, 2004, the Company's common stock was traded on the Over the Counter (OTC)–Pink Sheets market. From March 31, 2004 through February 22, 2011, the Company's common stock and convertible preferred stock were traded on the Over the Counter (OTC)-Bulletin Board market. Since February 23, 2011, the Company's common stock and convertible preferred stock have been traded on OTC Markets Group's OTCQB. The following table sets forth the quarterly high and low bid prices during 2012 and 2011. The quotations set forth below represent inter-dealer quotations, which exclude retail markups, markdowns and commissions and do not necessarily reflect actual transactions.

	Commo	n Stock	Convertible Prefe	rred Stock
<u>2012</u>	<u>High</u>	Low	High	Low
First Quarter	\$ 0.40	\$ 0.28	\$ 0.51	\$ 0.50
Second Quarter	0.75	0.30	0.56	0.51
Third Quarter	0.50	0.22	5.00	0.56
Fourth Quarter	0.49	0.20	5.00	5.00
$\frac{1}{2} = \frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{1}{2} + 1$	Commo	n Stock	Convertible Prefe	rred Stock
<u>2011</u>	<u>High</u>	Low	High	Low
First Quarter	\$ 0.70	\$ 0.40	\$ 0.75	\$ 0.55
Second Quarter	0.68	0.25	0.55	0.45
Third Quarter	0.49	0.26	0.65	0.39
Fourth Quarter	0.40	0.20	0.60	0.39
(b) <u>Approximate number of</u>	of common and	convertible prefe	erred stockholders:	
-		Appro	oximate Number of Record I	Holders
The state of the second s	and the state of the	A second second second second	and a specific specific sector	÷ •

Title of Class	(As of March 15, 2013)
	238
Convertible preferred stock par value \$.05 per share	eg (1871) et al. 1971 (1971) et al.

8

19月1日(1911)(1911)(1911)(1911)(1911)(1911)(1911)(1911)(1911)(1911)(1911)(1911)(1911)(1911)(1911)(1911)(1911)(191

(c) <u>Dividends</u>

The Company historically has not paid dividends and does not contemplate common stock dividend payments in the near future and is restricted from paying any dividends under its credit facility.

(d) Securities Authorized for Issuance Under Equity Compensation Plans

The following table sets forth certain information regarding the securities authorized for issuance under the CCOM Group, Inc. (formerly Colonial Commercial Corp.) 2006 Stock Plan, as of December 31, 2012.

Equity Compensation I	Plan Information		4
	Number of securities to be issued upon exercise of outstanding options, warrants and rights	Weighted- average exercise prio of outstanding options, warrants an rights	securities remaining available for future issuance under equity
CCOM Group, Inc. (formerly Colonial Commercial Corp.) 2006 Stock Plan:			
Equity compensation plans approved by security holders	75,000	\$ 1.8	925,000
Equity compensation plans not approved by security holders	0	\$ 0.0	0
Total	75,000	\$ 1.8	35 925,000

On September 29, 2006, the Company adopted the CCOM Group, Inc. (formerly Colonial Commercial Corp.) 2006 Stock Plan, (the "2006 Plan"). The 2006 Plan enables the Company to grant equity and equity-linked awards to our Directors, officers, employees and other persons who provide services to the Company. The 2006 Plan is intended to allow us to provide incentives that will (1) strengthen the desire of highly competent persons to provide services to us and (2) further stimulate their efforts on our behalf.

As of December 31, 2012, 75,000 vested options were outstanding under the Company's 2006 Stock Option Plan.

Item 6. Selected Financial Data

Not applicable.

Item 7. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

We begin Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations of CCOM Group, Inc. and subsidiaries with a discussion of the "Critical Accounting Policies" that we believe are important to understanding the assumptions and judgments incorporated into our reported financial results which we discuss under "Comparison of Year Ended December 31, 2012 with Year Ended December 31, 2011." We then provide an analysis of cash flows, and discuss our financial commitments under "Liquidity and Capital Resources," followed by "Equity Transactions," and the "Impact of Inflation and Seasonality" on the Company.

Forward-Looking Statements

The following material contains forward-looking statements relating to such matters as anticipated financial performance and business prospects. When used in this Report, the words "anticipates," "expects," "believes," "may," "intends" and similar expressions are intended to be among the statements that identify forward-looking statements. From time to time, the Company may also publish forward-looking statements. The Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995, Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933 and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 provide a safe harbor for forward-looking statements. Forward-looking statements involve risks and uncertainties, including, but not limited to, the consummation of certain events referred to in this report, the availability of financing, technological changes, competitive factors, maintaining customer and vendor relationships, inventory obsolescence and availability, and other risks detailed in the Company's periodic filings with the Securities and Exchange Commission, which could cause the Company's actual results and experience to differ materially from the anticipated results or other expectations expressed in the Company's forward-looking statements.

Critical Accounting Policies

The accounting policies below are critical to the Company's business operations and the understanding of results of operations. The Company's discussion and analysis of its financial condition and results of operations are based upon the Company's consolidated financial statements, which have been prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America. The preparation of these financial statements requires the Company to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities, disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities as of the date of the consolidated financial statements and the reported amount of revenue and expenses during the reporting period. The Company bases its estimates on historical experience and on various other factors that are believed to be reasonable under the circumstances, the results of which form the basis for making judgments about the carrying values of assets and liabilities that are not readily apparent from other sources. Actual results may differ from these estimates under different assumptions or conditions.

Revenue for the Company primarily consists of sales of heating, ventilation and air conditioning equipment, parts and accessories, whole-house generators, climate control systems, appliances and plumbing and electrical fixtures and supplies. Revenue is recognized when the earnings process is complete, which is generally upon shipment or delivery of products, and the price is determined and collectability is reasonably assured, in accordance with agreed-upon shipping terms and when title and risk of loss transfers to the customer. The Company has no further obligations subsequent to shipment or delivery. Customers have the right to return defective products, which are substantially covered under the manufacturer's warranty. The customer receives a credit from the Company for defective products returned and the Company receives a corresponding credit provided by the manufacturer. The only warranty provided on products sold is the one provided by the manufacturer. The Company maintains an allowance for doubtful accounts for estimated losses resulting from the inability of its customers to make required payments. The Company establishes and monitors the allowance for doubtful accounts based on the credit risk of specific customers, customer concentrations, historical trends and other information. The Company had accounts receivable of \$11,131,317, net of an allowance for doubtful accounts of \$429,186, as of December 31, 2012. Although the Company believes its allowance is sufficient, if the financial condition of the Company's customers were to deteriorate, resulting in an impairment of their ability to make payments, additional allowances would be required.

The Company writes down its inventories for estimated slow moving and obsolete goods in accordance with the lower of cost or market value, based upon assumptions about future demand and market conditions. A significant sudden increase in the demand for the Company's products could result in a short-term increase in the cost of inventory purchases, while a significant decrease in demand could result in an increase in the amount of excess inventory quantities on-hand. Additionally, the Company's estimates of future product demand may prove to be inaccurate, in which case the Company may have understated or overstated the write-down required for excess and obsolete inventory.

Goodwill is reviewed at least annually for impairment. The Company evaluated goodwill for impairment in December 2012. In assessing the recoverability of the Company's goodwill, the Company must make assumptions regarding estimated future cash flows and other factors to determine the fair value of the respective assets and liabilities of the reporting unit. The Company considers each subsidiary as a reporting unit. The Company groups assets, including goodwill, by reporting unit and utilizes the income approach (Discounted Cash Flows) to estimate the fair value of long-lived assets. If the Company's fair value determination changes due to modifications in the underlying assumptions, the Company may be required to record impairment charges related to its goodwill. At December 31, 2012, goodwill on the Company's books of \$1,416,929 related entirely to Universal. Based on valuation results, the Company determined that the fair value of its reporting unit at December 31, 2012 was 125% of its carrying value based solely on a discounted cash flow method. Therefore, management determined that no goodwill impairment charge was required as of December 31, 2012.

The Company accounts for income taxes in accordance with the asset and liability approach for financial accounting and reporting of income taxes. The realization of future tax benefits of deductible temporary differences and operating loss or tax credit carryforwards will depend on whether the Company will have sufficient taxable income of an appropriate character within the carryback and carryforward period permitted by the tax law to allow for utilization of the deductible amounts and carryforwards. Without sufficient taxable income to offset the deductible amounts and carryforwards, the related tax benefits will expire unused. The Company evaluates both positive and negative evidence in making a determination as to whether it is more likely than not that all or some portion of the deferred tax asset will not be realized. As of December 31, 2011, management reviewed the gross deferred tax asset and determined that it was more likely than not that such assets would not be recognized in the near future and provided a full valuation allowance resulting in a net deferred tax asset of zero. As of December 31, 2012, management evaluated its income projections and determined that it is more likely than not that based on these projections certain deferred tax assets will be realized. As a result, the Company has reversed its valuation allowance against its deferred tax assets by \$100,000.

Comparison of Year Ended December 31, 2012 with Year Ended December 31, 2011

Sales increased by 8.2%, or \$6,546,706, to \$86,110,638 for the year ended December 31, 2012 from \$79,563,932 for the same period in 2011. Gross profit increased by 2.9%, or \$612,539 to \$21,603,483 for the year ended December 31, 2012 from \$20,990,944 for the same period in 2011. Gross profit expressed as a percentage of sales decreased to 25.1% in 2012 compared to 26.4% for the comparable period in 2011. The increase in sales and gross profit was related to a general increase in sales of residential HVAC equipment, generators and appliances. The decrease in gross margins expressed as a percentage of sales was caused by a greater sales mix of lower efficiency residential equipment and commercial products, generator and appliance sales which are sold at lower margins than higher efficiency equipment and accessories.

Cost of sales excludes the distribution costs of incoming freight, purchasing, receiving, inspection, warehousing and handling costs, as these costs are included in our selling, general and administrative expenses. Our gross margins may not be comparable to those of other entities since some entities include these distribution costs in the cost of sales. These distribution costs were \$460,728 and \$499,837 for the years ended December 31, 2012 and 2011, respectively.

Selling, general and administrative expenses increased by 2.3%, or \$455,525, to \$20,684,458 for the year ended December 31, 2012 from \$20,228,933 for the same period in 2011. The increase in selling, general and administrative expense is related to the Company receiving a refund in 2011 on the reassessment of property taxes for past years in the amount of \$205,181. No such refund was received in the current year. Additionally, the Company incurred a \$277,353 increase in payroll costs, a \$94,379 increase in advertising expenses, and a \$96,087 increase in bad debt expense, offset by a \$151,775 reduction in facility expenses and a \$44,874 reduction in insurance expenses.

Net interest expense decreased by 23.3%, or \$184,946, to \$607,118 for the year ended December 31, 2012 from \$792,064 for the same period in 2011. The net interest expense decrease is primarily the result of decreased bank fees.

The Company's net income increased by \$411,515 to \$645,859 for the year ended December 31, 2012, compared to \$234,344 for the same period in 2011. The increase in net income was the result of a \$612,539 increase in gross profit, a \$116,164 gain on the early extinguishment of debt, a \$184,946 decrease in interest expense, and a \$16,000 net tax benefit primarily due to a partial release of the valuation allowance against the Company's deferred tax assets, partially offset by a \$455,525 increase in selling, general and administrative costs and a \$62,609 decrease in other income for service charges collected.

During 2012 the Company derived more than 10% of its revenues from the sale of Speed Queen washer-dryer appliances under a distributorship agreement with the manufacturer. In January 2013, the manufacturer terminated the distributorship agreement effective June 1, 2013. Sales of commercial controls and generators are more profitable than appliance sales and the Company intends in the short-term to focus its sales efforts on the more profitable lines.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

Credit Facility

The Company and KeyBank National Association ("KeyBank") are parties to a Credit and Security Agreement dated as of October 18, 2011 (the "KeyBank Agreement"). The KeyBank Agreement, as amended, provides for a revolving loan facility under which the Company may borrow up to the lesser of (i) \$15,000,000 or (ii) 85% of eligible accounts receivable, plus 55% (but not more than \$6,500,000) of the lower of cost or market of eligible inventory, plus during any Temporary Increase Period, the Temporary Increase Amount in effect during such period (as each of these terms are defined), less designated reserves. On February 1, 2013, Michael Goldman loaned \$500,000 to the Company for the period to end on May 1, 2013 at an interest rate of 4% per annum. KeyBank on February 1, 2013 temporarily increased the borrowings by \$500,000.

Borrowings bear interest at 2.75% above the Eurodollar Rate (as defined) or 0.25% above the Base Rate (as defined), and are secured by a first lien on substantially all of the Company's assets, as well as a pledge of the stock of CCOM Group, Inc.'s operating subsidiaries. The facility contains covenants relating to the financial condition of the Company and its business operations. Among other things, the covenants require that as of December 31, 2012, the Company maintain a consolidated net worth of at least \$3,232,102, and a Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio (as defined) of 1.1. As of December 31, 2012, the Company's net worth was \$5,094,810 and its Fixed Charge Ratio was 1.48, both exceeding the loan covenants. The Company will be considered in default of the KeyBank Agreement in the event Michael Goldman shall cease to hold the position of Chief Executive Officer, or a similar or higher position of the Company and the Company shall fail to hire a replacement consultant or Chief Executive Officer with technical expertise, experience and management skills, in the opinion of KeyBank, necessary for the successful management of the Company. Additionally, the facility restricts, among other things, the payment of dividends, and further restricts, subject to specified exceptions, subordinated debt, purchase of securities, and the merger and sale of the Company. The KeyBank Agreement terminates on October 17, 2014.

During the year ended December 31, 2012, the Company borrowed an aggregate of \$95,896,618 and repaid an aggregate of \$95,590,845 under the revolving loan facility with KeyBank. As of December 31, 2012, the balance outstanding under the facility was \$12,297,180 and availability was \$1,256,876.

an de tra de transferencia en la composición de la composición de la composición de la composición de la compo

On October 24, 2012, Universal Supply Group, Inc., a wholly owned subsidiary of the Company ("Universal"), paid \$950,000 to Goodman Manufacturing Co., L.P., a supplier to the Company ("Goodman"), in full payment and satisfaction of an 8% secured note under which there was then outstanding \$1,066,164. Immediately prior to this transaction, the promissory note obligated Universal to pay principal of the note and accrued interest in 36 consecutive monthly installments of \$29,195 with a final \$467,465 balloon payment on November 24, 2014. The Company recognized a gain of \$116,164 on the early extinguishment of this debt. The Company financed the purchase of the note by borrowing \$950,000 from five investors, including four related parties, of which (i) \$350,000 was borrowed from Goldman Associates of New York, Inc. ("Goldman Associates"), (ii) \$200,000 was borrowed from John A. Hildebrandt, (iii) \$200,000 was borrowed from Paul H. Hildebrandt, (iv) \$100,000 was borrowed from William Pagano and (v) \$100,000 was borrowed from Rita Folger. These borrowings accrue interest at 8% per annum and are to be repaid in equal monthly installments aggregating \$19,810 commencing April 2013 and ending March 2018. The rights of the investors are subordinated to present and future obligations to KeyBank. The Company has the option to prepay the borrowings at any time in whole or in part without penalty, with permission from KeyBank.

Michael Goldman is the Chief Executive Officer and Chairman of the Board of Goldman Associates and is Chief Executive Officer and Chairman of the Board of the Company. Mr. Pagano, a more than 10% shareholder of the Company, was the Chief Executive Officer of the Company until his retirement on February 15, 2013. Paul H. Hildebrandt, is the father-in-law of William Salek, the Company's Chief Financial Officer, and served as a Director of the Company from July 2004 to January 2005. Paul H. Hildebrandt and John A. Hildebrandt are two of the indemnitors referred to in Item 3(b)(i) <u>Indemnification</u>. Paul H. Hildebrandt and John A. Hildebrandt are brothers. Rita Folger is a more than 10% shareholder of the Company and is the wife of Oscar Folger and the mother of Jeffrey Folger. Oscar Folger and Jeffrey Folger, of the law firm of Folger & Folger, are counsel to the Company.

The Company believes that the KeyBank credit facility is sufficient to finance its current operating needs. The business of the Company will be materially and adversely affected if KeyBank substantially reduces the amount of the credit availability under the terms of the facility or KeyBank demands payment and the Company is unable to refinance the facility, or if liquidity is otherwise substantially reduced.

As of December 31, 2012, the Company had \$297,128 in cash compared with \$271,697 at December 31, 2011.

Net cash used in operating activities was \$168,587 for the year ended December 31, 2012. The net cash used in operating activities for the 2012 period is a result of changes in operating assets and liabilities of \$1,568,980, offset by net income of \$645,859 and non-cash charges of \$754,534. The increase in accounts receivable of \$1,488,131 is primarily related to the increased sales volume during the three months ended December 31, 2012 compared to the three months ended December 31, 2011.

Cash flows provided by financing activities of \$354,968 for the year ended December 31, 2012 consisted of proceeds of \$1,700,000 from the issuance of notes payable to related parties and net borrowing of \$305,773 under the credit facility-fevolving credit (gross borrowing of \$95,896,618 and repayments of \$95,590,845), offset by repayments of notes payable in the amount of \$1,650,805.

Impact of Inflation, Deflation and Seasonality

To date, the effect of inflation or deflation has had a minor impact on the Company's operations causing limited price increases in certain product lines. The Company's business is affected by significant outdoor temperature swings. Demand related to the residential central air conditioning replacement market is highest in the second and third quarters with demand for heating equipment usually highest in the fourth quarter.

Item 7A. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk

Not applicable.

Item 8. Financial Statements and Supplementary Data

The consolidated financial statements of the Company, together with the Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm thereon of EisnerAmper LLP, appear herein. See Index to Consolidated Financial Statements, appearing on page F-1.

a month for Second Law

and strategy of a set

and the

Item 9. Changes In and Disagreements With Accountants on Accounting and Financial Disclosure

an ang mana ang t

None.

Item 9A. Controls and Procedures

Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures

We maintain disclosure controls and procedures that are designed to provide reasonable assurance that information required to be disclosed in our Exchange Act reports is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified in the Securities and Exchange Commission's rules and forms, and that such information is accumulated and communicated to our management, including our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, as appropriate, to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure.

Under the supervision and with the participation of our management, including our Chief Executive Officer and our Chief Financial Officer, we conducted an evaluation of the effectiveness of our disclosure controls and procedures, as defined under Exchange Act Rule 13a-15(e). Based on this evaluation, our Chief Executive Officer and our Chief Financial Officer concluded that, as of December 31, 2012, our disclosure controls and procedures were effective.

Management's Report on Internal Control Over Financial Reporting

A company's internal control over financial reporting is a process designed to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles. Because of its inherent limitations, internal control over financial reporting may not prevent or detect misstatements. Also, projections of any evaluation of effectiveness to future periods are subject to the risk that controls may become inadequate because of changes in conditions, or that the degree of compliance with the policies or procedures may deteriorate.

Our management is responsible for establishing and maintaining adequate internal control over financial reporting, as defined in Exchange Act Rule 13a-15(f). Management conducted an evaluation of the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting based on the framework in Internal Control—Integrated Framework issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission. Based on this evaluation, management concluded that our internal control over financial reporting was effective as of December 31, 2012. Management reviewed the results of their assessment with our Audit Committee.

Changes in Internal Control Over Financial Reporting

• ;

an and see grant grant way of

There have been no changes in the Company's internal controls over financial reporting (as such term is defined in Rules 13a-15(f) or 15d-15(f) under the Exchange Act) during the period to which this report relates that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, the Company's internal control over financial reporting.

At Carton

 $W_{i}(x_{i}) = \left(\frac{1}{2} \sum_{j=1}^{n} \left(\frac{$

and the state of the second

. . .

and the second second

Item 9B. Other Information

None.

1 . .

and the second second second

alite and a subject of the many selection of a subject of the selection of the selection of the selection of th An end the subject of the subject of the selection of the selection of the selection of the selection of the sel Ref. and the selection of the subject of the selection of the selection of the selection of the selection of the

PART III

Item 10. Directors, Executive Officers and Corporate Governance

The names, ages and positions of the Registrant's Directors and executive officers are listed below, along with a brief account of their business experience during the last five years. Officers are appointed annually by the Board of Directors at its first meeting following the Annual Meeting of Stockholders and from time to time at the pleasure of the Board. There are no family relationships among these Directors and officers, except for Melissa Goldman-Williams, who is the daughter of Michael Goldman, nor any arrangements or understandings between any Directors or officers and any other person pursuant to which any of such officers were selected as executive officers.

Name	<u>Age</u> (<u>As of</u> <u>March 15, 2013)</u>	Position with the Company
Directors and Executive Offic	ers:	
Dr. E. Bruce Fredrikson	74	Director, Chairman of Audit Committee
Peter Gasiewicz	58	Director, President and Chief Operating Officer
Melissa Goldman-Williams	45	Director, Vice President of Operations
Michael Goldman	74	Director, Chairman of the Board and Chief Executive Officer
Frank Harrell	73	Director
Stuart H. Lubow	55	Director, Chairman of Nominating Committee
Ronald H. Miller	69	Director
William Pagano	73	Director
William Salek	51	Chief Financial Officer and Secretary of the Company

Dr. E. Bruce Fredrikson

Dr. E. Bruce Fredrikson has been a Director of the Company since January 28, 2005. Dr. Fredrikson is currently an independent consultant in corporate finance and governance. He is Professor of Finance, Emeritus, at Syracuse University's Martin J. Whitman School of Management where he taught from 1966 until his retirement in May 2003. From June 1994 until July 2011, Dr. Fredrikson served as a director and Chairman of the Audit Committee of Track Data Corporation, a financial services company, and from March 2007 until July 2011, also served as its non-executive Chairman of the Board. From February 2003 until July 2009, Dr. Fredrikson served as a director and Chairman of the Audit Committee of Consumer Portfolio Services, Inc., a consumer finance company. Dr. Fredrikson holds an A.B. in economics from Princeton University and a M.B.A. in accounting and a Ph.D. in finance from Columbia University.

The nominating committee of the Board of Directors has concluded that Dr. Fredrikson should serve as a director because he has extensive accounting and corporate finance experience, which is particularly valuable in serving as Chairman of the Company's Audit Committee. The nominating committee also took into account that Dr. Fredrikson is independent, as defined in the NASDAQ Stock Marketplace Rule 5605(a)(2).

Peter Gasiewicz

Peter Gasiewicz has been a Director of the Company since February 24, 2011. Mr. Gasiewicz served as Vice President of Sales of the Company from January 21, 2008 until his appointment as President and Chief Operating Officer of the Company on November 29, 2011. Mr. Gasiewicz has extensive knowledge and experience in HVAC and the distribution business. From January 2006 to January 2008, Mr. Gasiewicz was President of Fedders North America and Senior Vice President of Fedders Corporation. Prior to that, he was Vice President and General Manager of International Comfort Products/Carrier Corporation (ICP), a division of United Technologies Corporation. Mr. Gasiewicz has also served as President of two wholly-owned ICP distributors operating approximately 31 locations and has held various other positions in the HVAC industry. He holds a Bachelor of Arts Degree in Economics from New Jersey's Ramapo College and has obtained a variety of technical certifications. He also has continuing education background at Darden School of Business, University of Virginia. Mr. Gasiewicz is also a Vietnam-era veteran who served with the United States Marine Corps.

The nominating committee of the Board of Directors has concluded that Mr. Gasiewicz should serve as a director because he has extensive experience in the HVAC industry, which is valuable in understanding the Company's operations.

Melissa Goldman-Williams

Melissa Goldman-Williams was appointed Vice President of Operations on February 24, 2011. Mrs. Goldman-Williams has been a Director of the Company since October 2004. She has been a member of the Board of Directors of Goldman Associates since January 1996, and during the periods from January 2004 to January 2007 and from January 2010 to January 2011 she also served as the Chief Operating Officer of Goldman Associates. From January 2007 to January 2010, she was the Chief Operating Officer of Westye East, an appliance distributor. She also served as Chief Operating Officer of the HVAC distribution division of Goldman Associates from 1996 to 2001, at which time the division was acquired by the Company. She holds a B.A. from Lehigh University and a Masters Degree in Environmental Management from Duke University. She is the daughter of Michael Goldman, the Chairman of the Board and Chief Executive Officer of the Company.

The nominating committee of the Board of Directors has concluded that Mrs. Goldman-Williams should serve as a director because she has experience as the Chief Operating Officer at appliance distributors, which continues to be beneficial in understanding the Company's operations.

> e a secondaria de la companya de la La companya de la comp La companya de la comp

e egen a gyst

Michael Goldman

Michael Goldman was appointed Chief Executive Officer of the Company on February 15, 2013. Michael Goldman has been a Director of the Company since September 29, 2004 and was appointed Chairman of the Board on April 17, 2006. Since 1987 Mr. Goldman was the Chief Executive Officer and Chairman of the Board of Directors of Goldman Associates of New York, Inc., an appliance distributor for the Northeast, until January 1, 2007. The assets of Goldman Associates of New York, Inc. were acquired by Westye East, on January 1, 2007 and it is now an investment company located in Florida. Mr. Goldman continues to serve as the Chief Executive Officer and Chairman of the Board of Directors of Goldman Associates of New York, Inc. Mr. Goldman is a Certified Public Accountant and holds a B.S. in Accounting from Brooklyn College and an M.B.A. in Management from Syracuse University.

The nominating committee of the Board of Directors has concluded that Mr. Goldman should serve as a director because of his experience as the Chief Executive Officer of his appliance distribution company for 20 years, which is valuable in understanding the Company's operations. Additionally, Mr. Goldman's accounting expertise is continually valuable to the Company.

Frank Harrell

Frank Harrell was appointed as a Director on August 10, 2012. Mr. Harrell has extensive management experience. Mr. Harrell has advised Optimize Rx, Sample MD, Carrier Corporation/United Technologies, Watsco, Inc. and others on revenue planning, merger and acquisition strategies, and many other business issues. Mr. Harrell has been advising the founder and Chairman of Optimize Rx and Sample MD since 2007. His extensive HVAC experience includes positions as Senior Vice President/Consultant from 2000 to 2002, Senior Vice President of Worldwide Sales from 1994 to 1999 and Vice President of Sales, ACO Division, from 1991 to 1994 for International Comfort Products/United Technologies/Carrier. He was Vice President of Sales and Marketing from 1987 to 1991 and Vice President of Sales-North America from 1984 to 1987 for Snyder General Corporation. He also served as Chairman of the Board of Coastline Distribution and General Heating Distributors, both HVAC distributors. Mr. Harrell received a Liberal Arts Degree from Oakland College where he graduated Magna cum Laude in 1982. He has also served in the United States Air Force.

The nominating committee of the Board of Directors has concluded that Mr. Harrell should serve as a director because he has extensive management experience as well as experience in the HVAC industry, which is valuable in understanding the Company's operations. The nominating committee also took into account that Mr. Harrell is independent, as defined in the NASDAQ Stock Marketplace Rule 5605(a)(2).

Stuart H. Lubow

Stuart H. Lubow has been a Director of the Company since May 11, 2006. Mr. Lubow is a founder, Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer of Community National Bank. Mr. Lubow was founder, President and Chief Executive Officer of Community State Bank from 1997 to 2003 and was the Executive Vice President and Chief Operating Officer of Garden State Bank until 1996. Mr. Lubow has been a banking executive for over 30 years. He is a past Chairman of the Community Bankers Association of New Jersey, as well as the former Chairman of the Teaneck Development Corporation. Mr. Lubow holds a B.A. in Accounting from Moravian College and has served as an instructor at the New York University School of Continuing Education. The nominating committee of the Board of Directors has concluded that Mr. Lubow should serve as a director because he has extensive banking experience. This experience is particularly useful to the Company when seeking to extend current financing or obtain new financing. The nominating committee also took into account that Mr. Lubow is independent, as defined in the NASDAQ Stock Marketplace Rule 5605(a)(2).

Ronald H. Miller

Ronald H. Miller has been a Director of the Company since 1983. Mr. Miller holds a B.S. in Education from Ohio State University and a J.D. from Ohio State University. Mr. Miller was engaged in the practice of law since 1969 until his retirement in 2007. Mr. Miller is an acting Judge of Auglaize County Municipal Court in the State of Ohio.

The nominating committee of the Board of Directors has concluded that Mr. Miller should serve as a director because he has continuously served on the Board since the Company's reorganization in 1983 and he has 40 years of legal experience to provide to the Company. The nominating committee also took into account that Mr. Miller is independent, as defined in the NASDAQ Stock Marketplace Rule 5605(a)(2).

William Pagano

William Pagano has been a Director of the Company since February 2002. He was employed in various capacities with the Company since October 2005, and as Chief Executive Officer of the Company from April 2006 until his retirement on February 15, 2013. Mr. Pagano holds a B.S. in Industrial Management, and an M.B.A., both from Fairleigh Dickinson University. Mr. Pagano also holds a J.D. from Seton Hall University.

The nominating committee of the Board of Directors has concluded that Mr. Pagano should serve as a director because of his prior experience in serving as the President of our subsidiaries, as well as his prior experience in serving as Chief Executive Officer of the Company since 2006. Additionally, Mr. Pagano's legal experience is continually valuable to the Company.

William Salek

William Salek was appointed as the Chief Financial Officer of the Company in October 2004 and Secretary of the Company in February 2005. Mr. Salek has been employed by Universal since 1983. Mr. Salek holds a B.S. in Accounting from Clarion University. Mr. Salek is a director of Educational Partnership for Instructing Children, Inc., a non-profit learning institute.

Compliance with Section 16(a) of the Exchange Act

Section 16(a) of the Exchange Act requires the Company's directors, executive officers and persons who own more than 10% of a registered class of the Company's equity securities to file certain reports regarding ownership of, and transactions in, the Company's securities with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC"). Such officers, directors and 10% stockholders are also required by SEC rules to furnish the Company with copies of all Section 16(a) forms that they file. On October 17, 2012, Elliot J. Brody ("Brody") and the Elliot J. Brody Revocable Trust ("Trust") each filed a Form 3 and a Form 4 to disclose that they are, respectively, the indirect and direct owners of 49,080 shares of the Company's common stock and 47,768 shares of the Company's convertible preferred stock. The Form 3 disclosed that the date of the event requiring the filing of such form was May 2, 2012 and the Form 4 disclosed that the date of the earliest transaction requiring the filing of such form was May 2, 2012.

On December 6, 2012, Michael Goldman gifted 45,000 shares of convertible preferred stock of CCOM Group, Inc. (the "Convertible Preferred Stock") to his daughter, Melissa Goldman-Williams. On December 7, 2012, Michael Goldman gifted 45,000 shares of Convertible Preferred Stock to his son, Kevin Goldman.

Melissa Goldman-Williams filed a Form 4 on December 10, 2012 to report the gift and filed an amended Form 4 on December 20, 2012 to reflect that in addition to the shares of Convertible Preferred Stock and 5,400 shares of common stock that she owns beneficially, through her ownership of 27% of Goldman Associates of New York, Inc. ("Goldman Associates") she also owns the pecuniary interest in 1,078,449 shares (11.8% of the outstanding common stock) of a total of 3,994,255 shares of common stock that are owned by Goldman Associates.

Kevin Goldman filed a Form 3 on December 14, 2012 to report the gift and filed an amended Form 3 on December 20, 2012 to reflect that in addition to the shares of Convertible Preferred Stock that Kevin Goldman owns beneficially, through his ownership of 25% of Goldman Associates he also owns the pecuniary interest in 998,564 shares (10.9% of the outstanding shares of common stock) of a total of 3,994,255 shares of common stock that are owned by Goldman Associates.

Based solely on its review of such forms furnished to the Company and written representations from certain reporting persons, the Company believes that, other as described above, during the period from January 1, 2012 through December 31, 2012, all executive officers, Directors and greater than 10% beneficial owners, complied with Section 16(a) filing requirements.

Code of Ethics

The Company has adopted a Code of Ethics that applies to all employees, including all employees of the Company's subsidiaries, as well as each member of the Company's Board of Directors.

Audit Committee

The Company has a separately designated standing audit committee established in accordance with Section 3(a)(58)(A) of the Exchange Act. Serving on the Committee are Dr. E. Bruce Fredrikson and Ronald H. Miller. The Board of Directors has determined that Dr. Fredrikson is a financial expert. Both Dr. Fredrikson and Mr. Miller are independent Directors as defined in the NASDAQ Stock Marketplace Rule 5605(a)(2).

Item 11. Executive Compensation

Summary Compensation Table

The following table sets forth information about compensation paid or accrued by the Company during the fiscal years ended December 31, 2012 and 2011 to William Pagano, Pete Gasiewicz and Melissa Goldman-Williams, the only named executive officers of the Company as of December 31, 2012.

a da anti-arresta da companya da anti- arte da anti-arresta da anti-arresta da anti-	1 5	
Name and Principal Position Year		<u>Fotal</u>
William Pagano—Director and Chief 2012		12,308
Executive Officer of the Company* 2011	1 \$180,000 % (#1.5) - Certa Tribuente (- S. 1.1) (#1.5)	80,000
Peter Gasiewicz—Director and 2012	\$ 175,000 - \$ 1	75,000
President and Chief Operating 2011	\$ 170,000 Bulker E. Berlaumen, Jon-Bulker, 1	
Officer of the Company**	·波尔·罗德语·马勒尔斯马马马克德	i d
Melissa Goldman-Williams— 2012	\$ 135,000 - \$ 1	35,000
Director and Vice President of 2011		04,500
Operations of the Company		

* Mr. Pagano waived 10% of his salary, or \$20,000, in 2011. From January 1, 2012 to January 28, 2012, Mr. Pagano was paid at the rate of \$180,000 per year, or \$20,769 for the period. Mr. Pagano reduced his number of days worked per week to less than full time from and after January 29, 2012 and was paid at the rate of \$120,000 per year, or \$46,154, for the period that began on January 29, 2012 and ended on June 16, 2012. From June 17, 2012 to December 31, 2012, Mr. Pagano was paid at the rate of \$80,000 per year, or \$40,000 for the period, and he was paid an additional \$5,385 for additional days worked during this period. Mr. Pagano retired as Chief Executive Officer on February 15, 2013.

** In 2011, Mr. Gasiewicz waived 10% of his salary for the period beginning January 1, 2011 and ending on March 31, 2011.

During the fiscal years ended 2012 and 2011, no stock awards, option awards, bonuses or nonqualified deferred compensation earnings were earned by the named executive officers.

Narrative Disclosure to Summary Compensation Table

Mr. Pagano was the Chief Executive Officer of the Company until his retirement on February 15, 2013. Until his retirement, Mr. Pagano was employed by the Company on an atwill basis at the annual compensation rate set forth in the table. On February 15, 2013 the Company entered into a two-year consulting agreement with Mr. Pagano for a \$60,000 annual fee. The consulting agreement also contains confidentiality and non-compete clauses.

Mr. Gasiewicz is the President and Chief Operating Officer of the Company. He is employed by the Company on an at-will basis at an annual compensation rate of \$175,000. Mr. Gasiewicz waived 10% of his salary for the period beginning January 1, 2011 and ending on March 31, 2011.

Melissa Goldman-Williams is the Vice President of Operations of the Company. She is employed by the Company on an at-will basis at an annual compensation rate of \$135,000.

Outstanding Equity Awards at Fiscal Year End

There were no equity awards outstanding for the named executive officers as of December 31, 2012.

Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change In Control

No named executive officer is entitled to any payments upon the termination or retirement of such named executive officer or upon a change of control of the Company, except that on November 29, 2011, the Company and Mr. Gasiewicz entered into a Non-Competition and Severance Agreement. The agreement provides that Mr. Gasiewicz is employed on an at will basis, but the Company will pay to him as severance 12 monthly payments of \$14,583.33, less withholding taxes, if the Company terminates him other than for cause (as defined). The agreement also provides that Mr. Gasiewicz may not compete with the Company in the Territory (as defined) until one year following the termination of his employment for whatever reason.

Director's Compensation

The following members of the Board of Directors received the director fees for 2012 that are set forth opposite their names.

Name	Fees Earned or Paid <u>in Cash</u>	Option Awards*	All Other Compensation	Total
Dr. E. Bruce Fredrikson	\$ 22,000		-	\$ 22,000
Michael Goldman	\$ 12,000	1 . .		\$ 12,000
Frank Harrell	\$ 5,000		- -	\$ 5,000
Stuart H. Lubow	\$ 12,000			\$ 12,000
Ronald H. Miller	\$ 12,000	-		\$ 12,000

*The dollar amount of stock option awards is calculated in accordance with FASB ASC Topic 718. The aggregate number of options outstanding as of December 31, 2012 for each of Dr. Fredrikson, Mr. Lubow and Mr. Miller was 25,000.

The \$12,000 fee paid to each director in the table other than to Dr. Fredrikson and Mr. Harrell consisted of an \$8,000 annual retainer and a \$1,000 fee for each meeting of the Board limited to \$4,000 per annum. These fees were paid in advance in four equal quarterly installments.

The annual retainer of \$18,000 is paid to Dr. Fredrikson for serving as a Director and Chairman of the Audit Committee. The fee is payable in \$4,500 installments in advance of each quarter.

The \$5,000 fee paid to Mr. Harrell represents a portion of a \$12,000 full yearly fee that is approximately pro rata with the portion of 2012 during which he served as a director. On September 1, 2012, Mr. Harrell was paid \$2,000 for the period August 10, 2012 through September 30, 2012. On October 1, 2012, Mr. Harrell was paid \$3,000 for the period October 1, 2012 through December 31, 2012.

Effective January 1, 2013, Michael Goldman's fee for serving as Chairman of the Board of Directors was increased from \$12,000 annually to \$72,000, consisting of an annual retainer of \$68,000 and a fee of \$1,000 for each meeting of the Board limited to \$4,000 per annum. The fees are payable in advance in four equal quarterly installments. Michael Goldman was appointed to the additional position of Chief Executive Officer on February 15, 2013.

Mr. Pagano will receive director fees for serving on the Board from and after February 15, 2013.

Pete Gasiewicz and Melissa Goldman-Williams did not receive any director fees.

On December 6, 2006, the Company granted ten-year options to purchase 25,000 shares of common stock at an exercise price of \$1.85 per share to each of the following Directors: Dr. E. Bruce Fredrikson, Stuart H. Lubow and Ronald H. Miller. The option to each Director was immediately vested for 10,000 shares and 5,000 additional shares vested on each of the first three anniversaries of the Grant Date. The options were granted in reliance on the exemption from registration provided by Section 4(2) of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended.

والمتراجع والمراجع

and the second provide the second second

Item 12. Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management and Related Stockholder Matters

The following table sets forth as of March 15, 2013, information with respect to beneficial ownership by named executive officers and Directors of the Company, holders of over 5% of a class of stock and of the executive officers and Directors of the Company as a group. Information for persons who are not directors or officers is based on filings made by them with the Securities and Exchange Commission.

	Common Stock Amount and A Nature of Percent I					
Name of Beneficial Owner	Beneficial Ownership*		of Class	Beneficial Ownership*	Percent of Class	
Officers and Directors:						
Dr. E. Bruce Fredrikson	35,600	(1)	**		-	
Peter Gasiewicz	7,500		**	0	- .	
Melissa Goldman-Williams	50,400	(2)	**	45,000	15.36%	
Michael Goldman	4,242,329	(3)	46.33%	1,065	**	
Frank Harrell	0		- -	0	-	
Stuart H. Lubow	25,000	(4)	**	0	-	
Ronald H. Miller	26,054	(5)	**	0	-	
William Pagano	1,106,019	(6)	10.66%	0	-	
All Officers and Directors as a Group:	5,537,902	***	59.98%	46,065	15.72%	
Holders of over 5% of a class of stock who	are not Officers	or Dir	ectors:			
Elliot J. Brody Revocable Trust****	181,000	(7)	2.27%	47,768	16.30%	
Elliot J. Brody****	181,000	(7)	2.27%	47,768	16.30%	
Rita C. Folger	1,178,719	(8)	12.83%	0	-	
Goldman Associates of New York, Inc.	3,994,255	(9)	43.63%	0	-	
Kevin Goldman****	45,000	(10)	**	45,000	15.36%	

Except for Elliot J. Brody and the Elliot J. Brody Revocable Trust, the beneficial owners listed above have all given a business address of 275 Wagaraw Road, Hawthorne, New Jersey 07506. The business address for Elliot J. Brody and Elliot J. Brody Revocable Trust is 17556 Lake Estates Drive, Boca Raton, Florida 33496.

*For the purposes of this table, "Beneficial Ownership" is defined as set forth in rule 13d-3 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended. Except as set forth in the following notes, each person listed in the table has sole voting and sole investment power with respect to the shares of Common Stock listed in the table.

**Represents beneficial ownership of less than one percent of the Company's outstanding securities.

***Assumes the conversion by Michael Goldman of his 1,065 shares of Convertible Preferred Stock into 1,065 shares of Common Stock and the conversion by Mrs. Goldman-Williams of her 45,000 shares of Convertible Preferred Stock into 45,000 shares of Common Stock. Includes 45,000 shares of Common Stock owned by William Salek.

****Assumes the conversion by the Elliot J. Brody Revocable Trust of 47,768 shares of Convertible Preferred Stock into 47,768 shares of Common Stock.

*****Assumes the conversion by Kevin Goldman of his 45,000 shares of Convertible Preferred Stock into 45,000 shares of Common Stock.

(1) Dr. E. Bruce Fredrikson's beneficial ownership consists of 10,600 shares of Common Stock and 25,000 shares of Common Stock issuable upon exercise of his options.

(2) Melissa Goldman-Williams' beneficial ownership consists of 5,400 shares of Common Stock and 45,000 shares of Common Stock issuable at any time upon conversion of 45,000 shares of Convertible Preferred Stock.

(3) Michael Goldman is the Chief Executive Officer and Chairman of the Board of Goldman Associates of New York, Inc. ("Goldman Associates"). Goldman Associates is the owner of 3,994,255 shares of Common Stock ("Goldman Shares"). Mr. Goldman is the owner of 247,009 shares of Common Stock, 1,065 shares of Common Stock issuable at any time upon conversion of 1,065 shares of Convertible Preferred Stock, and the beneficial owner of the Goldman Shares. Mr. Goldman's Common Stock ownership in the table above reflects the aggregate amount of his beneficially owned shares consisting of: (i) 247,009 shares of Common Stock, (ii) 1,065 shares of Common Stock issuable at any time upon conversion of 1,065 shares of Convertible Preferred Stock, and (iii) the Goldman Shares. Mr. Goldman's beneficial ownership excludes 20,000 shares of Common Stock owned by his wife, of which Goldman Associates and Michael Goldman disclaim beneficial ownership. Mr. Goldman's wife disclaims beneficial ownership of Mr. Goldman's shares.

(4) Stuart H. Lubow's beneficial ownership consists of 25,000 shares of Common Stock issuable upon exercise of his options.

(5) Ronald H. Miller's beneficial ownership consists of 1,054 shares of Common Stock and 25,000 shares of Common Stock issuable upon exercise of his options.

(6) William Pagano's beneficial ownership consists of 1,072,686 shares of Common Stock and 33,333 shares of Common Stock issuable at any time upon conversion of a \$100,000 Convertible Note at a conversion price of \$3 per share.

(7) The Elliot J. Brody Revocable Trust (the "Trust") is the direct owner of 133,232 shares of Common Stock and 47,768 shares of Common Stock issuable at any time upon conversion of 47,768 shares of Convertible Preferred Stock. Elliot J. Brody is the settlor of the Trust and has the sole voting and investment power over all the shares of Common Stock and Convertible Preferred Stock owned by the Trust.

(8) Rita C. Folger's beneficial ownership consists of 1,145,386 shares of Common Stock and 33,333 shares of Common Stock issuable upon conversion of a \$100,000 Convertible Note at a conversion price of \$3 per share. Mrs. Folger is the wife of Oscar Folger and the mother of Jeffrey Folger. Oscar Folger and Jeffrey Folger, of the law firm of Folger & Folger, are counsel to the Company. Oscar Folger and Jeffrey Folger each disclaim beneficial ownership of the shares owned by Rita Folger.

(9) The beneficial ownership of Goldman Associates of New York, Inc. consists of 3,994,255 shares of Common Stock. See Footnote 3, above, for information relating to beneficial ownership of these securities held by Michael Goldman.

(10) Kevin Goldman's beneficial ownership consists of 45,000 shares of Common Stock issuable at any time upon conversion of 45,000 shares of Convertible Preferred Stock.

Item 13. Certain Relationships and Related Transactions, and Director Independence

Certain Relationships and Related Transactions

- (a) A subsidiary of the Company leases a warehouse and store in Wharton, New Jersey comprising of 27,000 square feet from a company owned by Mr. Paul H. Hildebrandt under a lease that expires July 31, 2017. The Company paid Mr. Hildebrandt's company \$229,290 and \$220,788 during the years ended December 31, 2012 and 2011, respectively. William Salek, the Company's Chief Financial Officer, is the son-in-law of Mr. Hildebrandt. Mr. Hildebrandt served as a Director of the Company from July 2004 to January 2005.
- (b) Pursuant to a secured note dated July 29, 2004, as amended, the Company owes Goldman Associates of New York, Inc. ("Goldman Associates"), the principal amount of \$750,000 at December 31, 2012 collateralized by the assets of the Company. The secured note is subordinate to the borrowings under the Company's credit facility, bears interest at the prime rate plus 2% and is due on January 1, 2014. Michael Goldman is the Chief Executive Officer and Chairman of the Board of Goldman Associates and is Chairman of the Board and Chief Executive Officer of the Company.
- (c) Oscar Folger and Jeffrey Folger, of the law firm of Folger & Folger, are counsel to the Company. Rita Folger, a more than 10% shareholder of the Company, is the wife of Oscar Folger and the mother of Jeffrey Folger. Professional fees paid to the law firm of Folger & Folger for the years ended December 31, 2012 and 2011 were \$62,434 and \$60,719, respectively.
- (d) Pioneer Realty Holdings, LLC, a New York limited liability company ("Pioneer"), is the owner of the premises located at 836 Route 9, Fishkill, New York, formerly known as 2213 Route 9, Fishkill, New York that is leased to a subsidiary of the Company under a lease that expires on March 31, 2017, subject to two five-year renewal options.
 - William Pagano, a Director of the Company and a more than 10% shareholder of the Company, has a 55% interest in Pioneer and each of Mrs. Folger and Jeffrey Folger has a 20% interest in Pioneer Realty Partners I, LLC, which has a 40% interest in Pioneer. The Company paid Pioneer \$278,414 and \$270,516 during the years ended December 31, 2012 and 2011, respectively. Mr. Pagano was the Chief Executive Officer of the Company until his retirement on February 15, 2013.
- (e) Mr. Pagano and Mrs. Folger each hold a \$100,000 convertible unsecured note of the Company. The convertible unsecured notes bear interest at the prime rate plus 2% and are due on January 1, 2014. Interest expense on each note was \$5,250 for each of the years ended December 31, 2012 and 2011.

(f) Mr. Paul H. Hildebrandt, Goldman Associates, Mr. Pagano and Mrs. Folger each hold unsecured notes in the initial principal amount of \$90,000, \$171,033, \$35,000 and \$100,000, respectively. At December 31, 2012 the remaining principal on the notes to Mr. Hildebrandt, Goldman Associates, Mr. Pagano and Mrs. Folger was \$10,911, \$20,736, \$4,243 and \$12,124, respectively. The notes bear interest at 12% per annum and are payable in equal quarterly installments of principal and interest through June 30, 2013.

Interest expense on the notes held by Mr. Hildebrandt, Goldman Associates, Mr. Pagano and Mrs. Folger amounted to \$2,073, \$3,940, \$806 and \$2,304, respectively, for the year ended December 31, 2012.

Interest expense on the notes held by Mr. Hildebrandt, Goldman Associates, Mr. Pagano and Mrs. Folger amounted to \$2,728, \$5,184, \$1,061 and \$3,031, respectively, for the year ended December 31, 2011.

- (g) In March 2011, the Company privately placed 4,500,000 shares of common stock at \$0.50 per share for total proceeds of \$2,250,000. Of these shares, 3,000,000 shares were purchased by Goldman Associates of New York, Inc. ("Goldman Associates"), 600,000 shares were purchased by Rita Folger, 400,000 shares were purchased by Paul H. Hildebrandt, 300,000 shares were purchased by John A. Hildebrandt and 200,000 shares were purchased by William Pagano.
- (h) On February 24, 2011, the Board of Directors of the Company appointed Melissa Goldman-Williams to serve as Vice President of Operations. Mrs. Goldman-Williams receives a salary of \$135,000 per year. Mrs. Goldman-Williams is a director of the Company and is the daughter of Michael Goldman, the Chairman of the Board and Chief Executive Officer of the Company.
- (i) On May 27, 2011, the Company borrowed \$200,000 from Goldman Associates, which was non-interest bearing and paid in full on June 28, 2011.
- (j) On July 29, 2011, the Company borrowed \$250,000 from Goldman Associates. Interest accrued on the loan at a per annum rate equal to the lesser of (i) 3% plus 90-day LIBOR and (ii) 4%. The loan was repaid on October 20, 2011.
- (k) During the year ended December 31, 2012, Goldman Associates made short term loans to the Company aggregating \$850,000 in principal amount, all of which have been repaid with interest aggregating \$7,655.
- (1) During the year ended December 31, 2012, Michael Goldman made short term loans to the Company aggregating \$850,000 in principal amount, all of which have been repaid with interest aggregating \$3,267 in 2012 and \$1,983 in 2013.
- (m)On February 1, 2013, the Company borrowed \$500,000 from Michael Goldman at 4% per annum, repayable on May 1, 2013.
- (n) Reference is made to the related party transactions that took place on October 24, 2012, as described in the <u>Liquidity and Capital Resources</u>, <u>Credit Facility</u>, section of Item 7 <u>Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations</u>.

The positions with the Company and the relevant stock ownerships of the persons and entities referenced in this Item are set forth in Items 10 and 12.

Director Independence

The Board of Directors is comprised of eight members, of which four are classified as "independent" as defined in the NASDAQ Stock Marketplace Rule 5605(a)(2). The four independent Directors are Dr. E. Bruce Fredrikson, Frank Harrell, Stuart H. Lubow and Ronald H. Miller.

Item 14. Principal Accounting Fees and Services

Audit Fees

Audit fees were \$235,000 in each of 2012 and 2011. All services provided by EisnerAmper LLP, our independent registered public accounting firm, were approved by the audit committee. Audit Fees consist of fees billed for professional services rendered for the audit of the Company's annual statements, for review of interim consolidated financial statements included in quarterly reports.

Audit Related Fees

The Company did not incur audit related fees from EisnerAmper LLP in 2012 or 2011. Audit-Related Fees consist of fees billed for assurance and related services that are reasonably related to the performance of the audit or review of the Company's consolidated financial statements and are not reported under "Audit Fees."

Tax Fees

The Company did not incur tax fees from EisnerAmper LLP in 2012 or 2011. Tax Fees consist of fees billed for professional services rendered for tax compliance. These services include assistance regarding federal, state and local tax compliance.

All Other Fees

The Company did not incur any other fees from EisnerAmper LLP in 2012 or 2011.

The Audit Committee meets with the independent auditor prior to the audit and discusses the planning and staffing of the audit, approves in advance the engagement of the independent auditor for all audit services and non-audit services and approves the fees and other terms of any such engagement, and obtains periodically from the independent auditor a communication of the matters required to be discussed by Statements of Auditing Standards No. 61 and SEC Rule 10(a). The Audit Committee also meets with the auditors prior to the filing of Forms 10-K and 10-Q to discuss the results of their audit and reviews. In addition, the Company obtains a letter describing all relationships between the auditor and the Company and discusses with the auditor any disclosed relationships or services that may impact auditor objectivity and independence.

PART IV

Item 15. Exhibits and Financial Statement Schedules

- (a) Exhibits and Financial Statements
 - (1) Financial Statements. See Item 8., Financial Statements and Supplementary Data
 - (2) Financial Statement Schedules. See F-1 through F-25, attached
 - (3) Exhibits

INDEX TO EXHIBITS*

					•
<u>Exhibit</u>	Exhibit Name	Filed <u>Herewith</u>	<u>Form</u>	Date Filed <u>With SEC</u>	Incorporated By Reference <u>From Exhibit</u>
3.01	Restated Certificate of Incorporation of Registrant dated September 29, 2006		10-Q	11-13-06	3.01
(a)	Certificate of Amendment of the Certificate of Incorporation dated July 23, 2012	i. i.	10-Q	08-14-12	3.01
3.02	Amended and Restated By-Laws of Registrant, ratified and adopted June 13,		8-K	06-19-06	3.01
	2006	2	. 2 (s.	r i francisco de la composición de la c	
4.01 (a)	Specimen of Common Stock Certificate Colonial Commercial Corp.—issued prior		10-K	03-30-06	4.01
(b)	to the July 23, 2012 name change CCOM Group, Inc.—issued after the July 23, 2012 name change	Yes		an an an Anna an Anna Anna an Anna Anna Anna an Anna Anna	
4.02	Specimen of Convertible Preferred Stock	tan vinta Nationalia			
(a)	Certificate Colonial Commercial Corp.—issued prior	s and the set Set of the set Set of the set of the set	10-K	03-30-06	4.02
(b)	to the July 23, 2012 name change CCOM Group, Inc.—issued after the July 23, 2012 name change	Yes		en an an Arrison An Arrison Arrison An Arrison Arrison	a San San San San San San San San San San
10.01	Form of Consulting Agreement, dated as of February 15, 2013, by and between CCOM Group, Inc. and William Pagano		8-K	02-15-13	10.01
10.02	Non-Competition and Severance Agreement dated November 29, 2011 by and between Colonial Commercial Corp. and Peter Gasiewicz		8-K	12-02-11	10.01
10.03 (a)	2006 Stock Plan Form of stock option grant letter		10-Q 8-K	11-13-06 12-06-06	10.01 10.01
10.04	Form of Note Payable related to August 20, 2009 tender offer to purchase Convertible Preferred Stock:		SC-TO	08-20-09	99.(b)(1)
10.05	Certain documents related to refinance with KeyBank National Association. of asset based loan and term loan dated October 18, 2011, previously with Wells Fargo Business Credit, Inc.:		1000 1000 1010 1010 1010 1010 1010 101	an a	

(a)	Credit and Security Agreement dated		8-K	10-19-11	10.01
(a)	October 18, 2011 by and among Colonial	,	0-1	10-19-11	10.01
	Commercial Corp., Universal Supply				
	Group, Inc., The RAL Supply Group, Inc.,				
	S&A Supply, Inc. and KeyBank National				
	Association	1. w			
(b)	First Amendment to the Credit Security		8-K	05-23-12	10.02
	Agreement, dated as of May 17, 2012		0 17	10 20 10	10.02
(c)	Form of Second Amendment to the Credit	1997 - 1997 -	8-K	10-30-12	10.03
	Security Agreement, dated as of October 24, 2012				
(d)	Form of Third Amendment to the Credit		8-K	12-13-12	10.04
(4)	Security Agreement, dated as of December				
	7, 2012				
(e)	Form of Fourth Amendment to the Credit	Yes			
	Security Agreement, dated as of March 25,		•		
<i>(</i> ^	2013			· · · ·	
(f)	Promissory Note dated March 24, 2010 by	$(1,2) \in \mathbb{N}^{d_1}$	8-K	03-26-10	10.02
	and among Goodman, L.P., Goodman				
	Manufacturing Company, L.P. and Goodman Sales Company, and Universal				
	Supply Group, Inc. ("Promissory Note")		v : .		
(g)	Amendment and Restatement No. 1 dated		8-K	04-13-11	10.02
(8)	April 13, 2011 of Schedule 1 to the				10.00
	Promissory Note				
(h)	Form of Amendment and Restatement No. 2		8-K	10-20-11	10.05
	dated October 14, 2011 of Schedule 1 to the	$e_{i}=e_{i}e_{i}e_{i}$			
	Promissory Note		0.77	10 10 10	10.05
(i)	Form of Subordination Agreement dated	et de la contra. No	8-K	12-13-12	10.05
	November 29, 2012 by and CCOM Group, Inc., KeyBank National Association, and				
	Rita Folger	i. Ali shi an	1 J. 11		
(j)	Form of Subordination Agreement dated		8-K	12-13-12	10.06
0/	November 29, 2012 by and between CCOM				
	Group, Inc., KeyBank National Association,				
	and Goldman Associates of New York, Inc.	· *	a an		
(k)	Form of Subordination Agreement dated		8-K	12-13-12	10.07
	November 29, 2012 by and between CCOM				
	Group, Inc., KeyBank National Association, and John A. Hildebrandt			1	
(1)	Form of Subordination Agreement dated		8-K	12-13-12	10.08
(1)	November 29, 2012 by and between CCOM		0-1	12-13-12	10.00
	Group, Inc., KeyBank National Association,				
	and Paul H. Hildebrandt				
(m)	Form of Subordination Agreement dated	the second	8-K	12-13-12	10.09
	November 29, 2012 by and between CCOM				
	Group, Inc., KeyBank National Association,				
	and William Pagano		0.17	10 10 10	10.11
(n)	Form of Subordination Agreement dated		8-K	12-13-12	10.11
	November 29, 2012 by and between CCOM Group, Inc., KeyBank National Association,				
	and Michael Goldman				
(0)	Form of Intercreditor and Lien		8-K	12-09-11	10.01
	Subordination Agreement dated October 18,				
	2011 by and among Universal Supply				
	Group, Inc., KeyBank National Association		. A 181		
	and Goodman Manufacturing Company,				
	L.P., Goodman Company, L.P., and				
	Goodman Sales Company				
	0.1				

10.06	Inventory Control Agreement re: Universal Supply Group, Inc. taking in inventory on a consignment basis dated August 9, 2001 between Douglas-Guardian Services Corporation, Universal Supply Group, Inc.	10-K	11-18-03	10(g)
	and GMC Sales corp.			
10.07	Agreement of Purchase of Sale of Assets dated July 1, 2002 between Goldman Associates of New York, Inc. and Universal Supply Group, Inc.	10-K	11-18-03	10(h)
	Supply Group, me.	a the a the state.	en e	
10.08	Private Placement Purchase Agreement dated July 29, 2004 by and among Colonial Commercial Corp, and the persons who are counterparts to the Agreement as	andra andra angles angl		
(a)	"Investors" including: Private Placement Purchase Agreement	10-Q	08-16-04	4.1
(a) (b)	Convertible Note Payable	10-Q 10-Q	08-16-04	4.2
(c)	Amendment No. 1 dated March 27, 2008 to	10-K	03-31-08	10.13(c)
	the Convertible Note Payable dated as of	an an an Marana an An		
	July 29, 2004 by and among Colonial	$ \mathcal{F}_{i} = \{1, \dots, N_{i}\}$	1994 - C	1
(1)	Commercial Corp. and Rita Folger	10 11	00 01 00	
(d)	Amendment No. 1 dated March 27, 2008 to	10-K	03-31-08	10.13(d)
	the Convertible Note Payable dated as of July 29, 2004 by and among Colonial			
	Commercial Corp. and William Pagano			
(e)	Amendment No. 2 dated February 12, 2009	8-K	02-13-09	10.06
· · · · ·	to the Convertible Note Payable dated as of			
	July 29, 2004 by and between Colonial		t Ne	
(A	Commercial Corp. and Rita Folger Amendment No. 2 dated February 12, 2009	8-K	02-13-09	10.09
(f)	to the Convertible Note Payable dated as of	0-1	02-13-09	10.09
	July 29, 2004 by and between Colonial			
	Commercial Corp. and William Pagano			
(g)	Amendment No. 3 dated March 5, 2010 to	8-K	03-10-10	10.08
	the Convertible Note Payable dated as of July 29, 2004 by and between Colonial	n Angeles (Charles Angeles) Angeles (Charles Angeles)		
	Commercial Corp. and Rita Folger			
(h)	Amendment No. 3 dated March 5, 2010 to	8-K	03-10-10	10.12
	the Convertible Note Payable dated as of			
	July 29, 2004 by and between Colonial		ALCONTRACTOR	
	Commercial Corp. and William Pagano	0.77	00.00.11	10.10
(i)	Amendment No. 4 dated March 1, 2011 to the Convertible Note Payable dated as of	8-K	03-02-11	10.10
	July 29, 2004 by and between Colonial			
	Commercial Corp. and Rita Folger			
(j)	Amendment No. 4 dated March 1, 2011 to	8-K	03-02-11	10.15
	the Convertible Note Payable dated as of			
	July 29, 2004 by and between Colonial			
(k)	Commercial Corp. and William Pagano Amendment No. 5 dated February 15, 2012	8-K	02-17-12	10.12
	to the Convertible Note Payable dated as of	0-1	02-17 12	10:12
	July 29, 2004 by and between Colonial	e general de la companya de la comp		
N., M.	Commercial Corp. and Rita Folger			
(1)	Amendment No. 5 dated February 15, 2012	8-K	02-17-12	10.18
	to the Convertible Note Payable dated as of			
	July 29, 2004 by and between Colonial Commercial Corp. and William Pagano			
	Commercial Corp. and william ragatio			

			a a a .		
10.09	Private Placement Purchase Agreement		10-Q	08-16-04	4.3
	dated July 29, 2004 by and among Michael		the state of the		
	Goldman and Goldman Associates of New			de la seconda	
	York, Inc. including:	1	· . 4. * .	45	
(a)	Private Placement Agreement		10-Q	08-16-04	4.4
(b)			10-Q	08-16-04	4.5
(c)			10-Q		4.6
(d)			10-K	03-31-08	
	the Secured Note Payable dated as of July			a se contra a la seconda a seconda	9.5 S
	29, 2004 by and among Colonial		1		**
	Commercial Corp. and Goldman Associates			- · ·	
	of New York, Inc.				
(e)		• • •	8-K	02-13-09	10.03
(0)	to the Secured Note Payable dated as of			02 13 09	10.05
	July 29, 2004 by and between Colonial		an a		
	Commercial Corp. and Goldman Associates		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	an an taon an t	чи.
	of New York, Inc.				
(f)	Amendment No. 3 dated March 5, 2010 to		9 1	03-10-10	10.04
(1)	the Secured Note Payable dated as of July		0-1	03-19-10	10.04
	29, 2004 by and between Colonial		na sing pa		
	Commercial Corp. and Goldman Associates			· · ·	
	of New York, Inc.		0.17	02 02 11	10.05
(g)			8-K	03-02-11	10.05
	the Secured Note Payable dated as of July		1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1	History (1997)	
	29, 2004 by and between Colonial				
	Commercial Corp. and Goldman Associates			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
<i>a</i> >	of New York, Inc.	2	562 T	a tak	
(h)			8-K.	02-17-12	10.06
	to the Secured Note Payable dated as of	• ·	$(1,1) \in \{1,2\}$		
	July 29, 2004 by and between Colonial		and the second sec	Net the second second	
	Commercial Corp. and Goldman Associates		s in particular	1 Augustus	e.
	of New York, Inc.	·	State of the second	State of the	
				a an	
10.10	Form Private Placement Purchase		8-K	3-02-11	10.16
	Agreement by and among Colonial		ang an		1 - E.
	Commercial Corp, and the persons who are	(* 14 A)		a di sa	
	counterparts to the Agreement as			a katalan sa	2
	"Investors."		an a	te stander	
	<u>8</u>		. *	r San San San	
10.11	Form of Promissory Note, by CCOM		8-K	10-30-12	10.04
	Group, Inc. in favor of the Holder, dated as			a sa sa t	2 - E
	of October 24, 2012				
			and the second	e a statione	
10.12	Lease Agreement by and between Zanzi		8-K	11-02-05	10.04
	Realty, Inc. and The RAL Supply Group,				
	Inc., dated September 1, 1998		n an		-
(a)			8-K	11-02-05	10.05
(4)	dated September 30, 2003 to Lease		U AL	11 02 00	10100
	Agreement by and between Zanzi Realty,		an an trainn an taraighte an ta	الجي ميرين المراجع ا مراجع المراجع ا	·
	Inc. and The RAL Supply Group, Inc.,		and the second	and the second second	
	dated September 1, 1998			lar solatio del du	ix
(h)	-		8-K	11-02-05	10.06
(b)	dated April 12, 2005 to Lease Agreement	e de la composición d La composición de la c	0-N	11-02-05	10.00
			41. 41. 1 81. 4		
	by and between Zanzi Realty, Inc. and The	-			2
	RAL Supply Group, Inc., dated September	÷ .		1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1	
	1, 1998				
			а		-
				ter de la composition	
	33				

(c)	Third Modification of Lease Agreement dated February 21, 2007 to Lease		8-K	02-23-07	10.04
	Agreement by and between Zanzi Realty, Inc. and The RAL Supply Group, Inc., dated September 1, 1998		* 		
(d)	Option Agreement by and between Pioneer Realty Holdings, LLC and Colonial Commercial Corp., dated as of February 21, 2007.		8-K	02-23-07	10.05
11.01	Statement re computation of per share earnings (loss)—Not filed since computations are readily apparent from the Consolidated Financial Statements		an An Iona An Iona An Iona An Iona		
14.01	Code of Ethics		1 0-K	04-15-05	14
21.01	Subsidiaries of Registrant	Yes	e Be		
23.01	Consent of Registered Independent Public Accounting Firm	Yes	. •		
31.01	Certification of Chief Executive Officer Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes- Oxley Act of 2002	Yes			
31.02	Certification of Chief Financial Officer Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes- Oxley Act of 2002	Yes			. :
32.01	Certification of Chief Executive Officer Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes- Oxley Act of 2002	Yes			
32.02	Certification of Chief Financial Officer Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes- Oxley Act of 2002	Yes			
101.INS**	XBRL Instance Document				
101.SCH**	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document	t			
101.CAL**	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkba	ase Docu	ment		
101.DEF**	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbas	e Docun	nent		
101.LAB**	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Do	cument			
101.PRE**	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkb	ase Doc	ument		
*On July 23	2012 Colonial Commercial Corp. changed its na	me to C	COM Group	, Inc.	

**XBRL (Extensible Business Reporting Language) information is furnished and not filed or a part of a registration statement or prospectus for purposes of Sections 11 or 12 of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, is deemed not filed for purposes of Section 18 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and otherwise is not subject to liability under these sections.

CCOM GROUP, INC. (FORMERLY COLONIAL COMMERCIAL CORP.)

AND SUBSIDIARIES

Index to Consolidated Financial Statements

CONTENTS

Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	F-2
Consolidated Balance Sheets as of December 31, 2012 and 2011	F-3
Consolidated Statements of Income for the Years Ended December 31, 2012 and 2011	F-4
Consolidated Statements of Stockholders' Equity for the Years Ended December 31, 2012 and 2011	F-5
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the Years Ended December 31, 2012 and 2011	F-6
Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements	F-7

All other schedules are omitted because they are not required or the information required is given in the consolidated financial statements or notes thereto.

1.18.19

. . . .

REPORT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

The Board of Directors and Stockholders

CCOM Group, Inc. (formerly Colonial Commercial Corp.)

We have audited the accompanying consolidated balance sheets of CCOM Group, Inc. and subsidiaries (the "Company") as of December 31, 2012 and 2011, and the related consolidated statements of income, stockholders' equity and cash flows for each of the years in the two-year period ended December 31, 2012. The financial statements are the responsibility of the Company's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these financial statements based on our audits.

We conducted our audits in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement. The Company is not required to have, nor were we engaged to perform, an audit of its internal control over financial reporting. Our audits included consideration of internal control over financial reporting as a basis for designing audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the Company's internal control over financial reporting. Accordingly, we express no such opinion. An audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. An audit also includes assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.

In our opinion, the financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the consolidated financial position of CCOM Group, Inc. and subsidiaries as of December 31, 2012 and 2011, and the consolidated results of their operations and their cash flows for each of the years in the two-year period ended December 31, 2012, in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

As discussed in Note 1(q), the December 31, 2010 deferred tax liability and accumulated deficit have been restated.

1. 1911 - 2012 -

/s/ EisnerAmper LLP

Edison, New Jersey March 28, 2013

PART I. FINANCIAL INFORMATION

Item 1. Financial Statements

CCOM GROUP, INC. (FORMERLY COLONIAL COMMERCIAL CORP.) AND SUBSIDIARIES

Consolidated Balance Sheets

	December 31, 2012	December 31, 2011
		As Restated
	and the second second	(See Note 1(q))
Assets		
Current assets:		
Cash	\$ 297,128	\$ 271,697
Accounts receivable, net of allowance for doubtful accounts of \$429,186 and \$652,449, respectively	11,131,317	10,057,598
Inventory	12,029,400	12,035,597
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	1,372,390	1,413,531
Total current assets	24,830,235	23,778,423
Property and equipment	1,036,710	949,912
Goodwill	1,416,929	1,416,929
Other assets - noncurrent	270,265	428,532
Deferred income tax asset - noncurrent	100,000	-
	\$27,654,139	\$26,573,796
Liabilities and Stockholders' Equity		;
Current liabilities:	the second s	
Borrowings under credit facility - revolving credit	\$12,297,180	\$11,991,407
Notes payable, current portion; includes related party notes of \$607,999 and \$32,009, respectively	745,500	384,630
Trade payables	5,242,044	5,681,928
Accrued liabilities	1,630,792	1,476,776
Income taxes payable	e i <u>te e pere</u>	586
Total current liabilities	19,915,516	19,535,327
Convertible notes payable-related party	200,000	200,000
Notes payable, non-current portion; includes related party notes of \$1,440,015 and \$798,014, respect	tively 1,947,813	1,977,518
Deferred income tax liability - noncurrent	496,000	412,000
Total liabilities	22,559,329	22,124,845
Commitments and contingencies		
Stockholders' equity:		
Redeemable convertible preferred stock, \$.05 par value, 2,500,000 shares authorized, 293,057 shares	tin and the second s	
issued and outstanding, liquidation preference of \$1,465,285	14,653	14,653
Common stock, \$.05 par value, 20,000,000 shares authorized, 9,154,953 shares issued and outstandin	ng 457,747	457,747
Additional paid-in capital	12,659,782	12,659,782
Accumulated deficit	(8,037,372)	(8,683,231)
Total stockholders' equity	5,094,810	4,448,951
	\$27,654,139	\$26,573,796
The accompanying notes are an integral nart of these consolidated financial statements	······································	

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

F-3

CCOM GROUP, INC. (FORMERLY COLONIAL COMMERCIAL CORP.) AND SUBSIDIARIES Consolidated Statements of Income

	For the Years Ende	d December 31,
	2012	2011
Sales	\$86,110,638	\$79,563,932
Cost of sales	64,507,155	58,572,988
Gross profit	21,603,483	20,990,944
Selling, general and administrative expenses, net	20,684,458	20,228,933
Operating income	919,025	762,011
Other income	201,788	264,397
Gain on early extinguishment of debt	116,164	- 204,397
Interest expense, net; includes related party interest of \$81,276 and \$63,729, respectively	(607,118)	(792,064)
Income before income tax benefit	\$ 629,859	\$ 234,344
and the second		
Income tax benefit	16,000	
Net income	\$ 645,859	\$ 234,344
Income per common share:		
Basic	\$ 0.07	\$ 0.03
Diluted	······································	
Diluted	\$ 0.07	\$ 0.03
Weighted average shares outstanding:		
Basic	9,154,953	8,425,090
Diluted	9,448,010	8,718,148

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

F-4

Consolidated Statements of Stockholders' Equity

For the Years Ended December 31, 2012 and 2011

			- onur es					
		Redeemable Convertible Preferred Stock	Common Stock	Redeemable Convertible Preferred Stock	Common Stock	Additional Paid-In Capital	Accumulated Deficit	Total Stockholders' Equity
							Restated*	Restated*
Balance at Decemb	er 31, 2010	293,057	4,654,953	\$ 14,653	\$ 232,747	\$ 10,634,782	\$ (8,917,575)	\$ 1,964,607
Issuance of Commo	on Stock for cash	-	4,500,000	-	225,000	2,025,000	-	2,250,000
Net Income	· * ·	·····		•••		<u> </u>	234,344	234,344
Balance at Decemb	er 31, 2011	293,057	9,154,953	\$ 14,653	\$ 457,747	\$ 12,659,782	\$ (8,683,231)	\$ 4,448,951
Net Income	-			_		-	645,859	645,859
Balance at December	er 31, 2012	293,057	9,154,953	<u>\$ 1</u> 4,653	\$ 457,747	\$ 12,659,782	\$ (8,037,372)	\$ 5,094,810

Number of shares

*See Note 1(q)

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

CCOM GROUP, INC. (FORMERLY COLONIAL COMMERCIAL CORP.) AND SUBSIDIARIES Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows

	For The Years En 2012	nded December 3
Cash flows from operating activities:	(15.050	* • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •
Net income \$	645,859	\$ 234,34
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by operating activities:		
Deferred income tax benefit	(16,000)	
Provision for doubtful accounts	414,412	318,32
Depreciation and amortization	359,235	369,00
Net gain on sale of property and equipment	(3,113)	(629
Changes in operating assets and liabilities		
Accounts receivable	(1,488,131)	(743,094
Inventory	6,197	(1,254,528
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	41,141	(301,900
Other assets – noncurrent	158,267	(255,619
Trade payables	(439,884)	(831,578
Accrued liabilities	154,016	(197,62
Income taxes payable	(586)	(1,774
Net cash used in operating activities	(168,587)	(2,665,082
Cash flows from investing activities:	1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 -	
Additions to property and equipment	(165,550)	(67,068
Proceeds from disposal of property and equipment	4,600	8,38
Net cash used in investing activities	(160,950)	(58,68
Cash flows from financing activities:		
Repayments of notes payable; includes related party repayments of \$1,232,009 and \$482,009, respectively	(1,650,805)	(1,001,098
Issuance of notes payable, related party	1,700,000	450,00
Proceeds from issuance of common stock	•	2,250,00
Borrowings under credit facility - revolving credit, net	305,773	1,221,17
Net cash provided by financing activities	354,968	2,920,07
Increase in cash	25,431	196,30
Cash - beginning of year	271,697	75,39
Cash - end of year \$	297,128	\$ 271,69

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

CCOM GROUP, INC. (FORMERLY COLONIAL COMMERCIAL CORP.) AND SUBSIDIARIES Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

December 31, 2012 and 2011

1. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies and Practices

(a) Description of Business

On July 23, 2012, the Company amended its Certificate of Incorporation to change its name from Colonial Commercial Corp. to CCOM Group, Inc. CCOM Group, Inc., through its operating subsidiaries Universal Supply Group, Inc. ("Universal"), The RAL Supply Group, Inc. ("RAL"), and S&A Supply, Inc. ("S&A") (together, the "Company"), is a distributor of heating, ventilation and air conditioning (HVAC), parts and accessories, whole-house generators, climate control systems, appliances and plumbing and electrical fixtures and supplies and appliances to building contractors and other users, which the Company considers its only operating segment. The Company's products are marketed primarily to HVAC, plumbing and electrical contractors, who, in turn, sell such products to residential and commercial/industrial customers. The Company's customers are primarily located in New Jersey, New York, Massachusetts and portions of eastern Pennsylvania, Connecticut and Vermont. The Company has no long term agreement with any customer. The Company deals with its customers on a purchase order by purchase order basis. The Company has no material long term agreements with any supplier. The Company enters into agreements with vendors which involve volume rebates, pricing and advertising, all within the standard practices of the industry. Additionally, certain supplier agreements limit the sale of competitive products in designated markets that the Company All purchases are made with domestic vendors, some of which, however, may serves. manufacture products in foreign locations.

(b) Principles of Consolidation

The consolidated financial statements include the accounts of CCOM Group, Inc. and its wholly-owned subsidiaries. All significant intercompany balances and transactions have been eliminated in consolidation.

(c) <u>Revenue Recognition</u>

Revenue is recognized when the earnings process is complete, which is generally upon shipment or delivery of products, and the price is determined and collectability is reasonably assured, in accordance with agreed-upon shipping terms and when title and risk of loss transfers to the customer. The Company has no further obligations subsequent to shipment or delivery. Customers have the right to return defective products, which are substantially covered under the manufacturer's warranty. The customer receives a credit from the Company for defective products returned and the Company receives a corresponding credit provided by the manufacturer. The only warranty provided on products sold is the one provided by the manufacturer.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

(d) Accounts Receivable

Accounts receivable consist of trade receivables recorded at original invoice amount, less an estimated allowance for doubtful accounts. Trade credit is generally extended on a shortterm basis; thus trade receivables generally do not bear interest. However, a service charge may be applied to receivables that are past due. These charges, when collected, are included as other income. Trade receivables are periodically evaluated for collectability based on past credit history with customers and their current financial condition. Changes in the estimated collectability of trade receivables are recorded in the results of operations for the period in which the estimate is revised. Trade receivables that are deemed doubtful are offset against the allowance for doubtful accounts. The Company generally does not require collateral for trade receivables.

(e) <u>Inventory</u>

Inventory is stated at the lower of cost or market and consists solely of finished goods. Cost is determined using the first-in, first-out method.

(f) Distribution Costs

Distribution costs of incoming freight, purchasing, receiving, inspection, warehousing and handling costs are included in selling, general and administrative expenses. Such costs were \$460,728 and \$499,837 for the years ended December 31, 2012 and 2011, respectively.

10.1

(g) Vendor Rebates

The Company has arrangements with several vendors that provide rebates to be payable to the Company when the Company achieves any of a number of measures, generally related to the volume level of purchases. The Company accounts for such rebates as a reduction of inventory until the sale of the product. Rebates under arrangements with vendors that require a specified cumulative level of purchases are recognized by the Company based on progress toward achieving such levels, provided the rebates are probable and estimable.

(h) Property and Equipment

Property and equipment are stated at cost. Depreciation is calculated on the straightline method over the estimated useful lives of the assets as follows:

Computer hardware and	software	3-5 years
Furniture and fixtures	a an	5 years
Automobiles	an a	3-5 years
Showroom fixtures and	displays	3 years

Leasehold improvements are amortized over the shorter of the lease term or the estimated useful life of the asset.

and the second second

CCOM GROUP, INC. (FORMERLY COLONIAL COMMERCIAL CORP.) AND SUBSIDIARIES Notes to Consolidated Einancial Statements

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

(i) <u>Goodwill</u>

Goodwill is reviewed at least annually for impairment. The Company evaluated goodwill for impairment in December 2012. In assessing the recoverability of the Company's goodwill, the Company must make assumptions regarding estimated future cash flows and other factors to determine the fair value of the respective assets and liabilities of the reporting unit. The Company considers each subsidiary as a reporting unit. To conduct impairment tests of goodwill, the fair value of the reporting unit is compared to its carrying value. If the reporting unit's carrying value exceeds its fair value, an impairment loss to the extent the carrying value of goodwill exceeds the fair value of goodwill will be recorded. The Company groups assets, including goodwill, by reporting unit and utilizes the income approach (Discounted Cash Flows) to estimate the fair value of long-lived assets. If the Company's fair value determination changes due to modifications in the underlying assumptions, the Company may be required to record impairment charges related to its goodwill. At December 31, 2012, goodwill on the Company's books of \$1,416,929 related entirely to Universal. Based on valuation results, the Company determined that the fair value of its reporting unit at December 31, 2012 was 125% of its carrying value based solely on a discounted cash flow method. Therefore, management determined that no goodwill impairment charge was required as of December 31, 2012.

(j) Stock-Based Compensation

The Company recognizes equity based compensation expense in accordance with established standards for transactions in which an entity exchanges its equity instruments for goods or services. This standard requires an entity to measure the cost of services received in exchange for an award of equity instruments based on the grant date fair value of the award.

(k) Net Income Per Common Share

Basic income per share excludes any dilution. It is based upon the weighted average number of common shares outstanding during the period. Dilutive earnings per share reflect the potential dilution that would occur if securities or other contracts to issue common stock were exercised or converted into common stock.

(1) Income Taxes

The Company accounts for income taxes in accordance with the asset and liability approach for financial accounting and reporting of income taxes. The realization of future tax benefits of deductible temporary differences and operating loss or tax credit carryforwards will depend on whether the Company will have sufficient taxable income of an appropriate character within the carryback and carryforward period permitted by the tax law to allow for utilization of the deductible amounts and carryforwards. Without sufficient taxable income to offset the deductible amounts and carryforwards, the related tax benefits will expire unused. The Company evaluates both positive and negative evidence in making a determination as to whether it is more likely than not that all or some portion of the deferred tax asset will not be realized. As of December 31, 2011, management reviewed the gross deferred tax asset of zero. As of December 31, 2012, management evaluated its income projections and determined that it is more likely than not that such assets would not be realized. As a result, the Company has reversed its valuation allowance against its deferred tax assets by \$100,000.

CCOM GROUP, INC. (FORMERLY COLONIAL COMMERCIAL CORP.) AND SUBSIDIARIES Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

The Company has adopted the provisions that tax positions must meet a "more-likelythan-not" recognition threshold at the effective date to be recognized. The adoption of this accounting guidance had no impact on the Company's consolidated financial position and did not result in unrecognized tax benefits being recorded. The Company had no unrecognized tax benefits recorded for the years ended December 31, 2012 and 2011. When an accrual for interest and penalties is required, interest and penalties will be recognized in tax expense.

The Company files income tax returns in the U.S. federal jurisdiction and various states. There are currently no federal or state income tax examinations in process. During 2012 and 2011, the Company and/or its subsidiaries were involved in several income and/or sales tax examinations resulting in minor assessments. The 2008 through 2012 tax years remain subject to examination by the Internal Revenue Service and other taxing authorities for U.S. federal and state/local tax purposes. The Company does, however, have net operating losses dating back to 2000, which are subject to examination.

(m) Impairment of Long-Lived Assets and Long-Lived Assets to Be Disposed Of

Long-lived assets, such as intangible assets, furniture, equipment and leasehold improvements, are evaluated for impairment when events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of the assets may not be recoverable through estimated undiscounted future cash flows from the use of these assets. When any such impairment exists, the related assets will be written down to fair value. No such impairments were recorded in 2012 or 2011.

(n) Use of Estimates

The preparation of financial statements in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. Significant estimates include valuation reserves for accounts receivable, inventory, income taxes, assessment of goodwill impairment and the impairment of long lived assets. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

(o) <u>Recent Issued Accounting Pronouncements</u>

In June 2011, the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") issued Accounting Standards Update ("ASU") No. 2011-05, *Comprehensive Income (Topic 220): Presentation of Comprehensive Income*. This ASU eliminates the option to report other comprehensive income and its components in the statement of stockholders equity and requires the presentation of comprehensive income in either (1) a continuous statement of comprehensive income or (2) two separate but consecutive statements. This ASU is effective for fiscal years, and interim periods within those years, beginning after December 15, 2011 and should be applied retrospectively. The Company adopted this ASU on January 1, 2012. The Company did not have any components of comprehensive income during the years ended December 31, 2012 or 2011.

and a start of the product of the second second

CCOM GROUP, INC. (FORMERLY COLONIAL COMMERCIAL CORP.) AND SUBSIDIARIES Notes to Consolidated Einopsial Statements

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

In September 2011, the FASB issued ASU No. 2011-08, "Testing Goodwill for Impairment." Under ASU 2011-08, an entity has the option to first assess qualitative factors to determine whether the existence of events or circumstances leads to a determination that it is more likely than not (a likelihood of more than 50%) that the fair value of a reporting unit is less than its carrying amount. If an entity believes, as a result of its qualitative assessment that the fair value of a reporting unit is greater than its carrying amount, performing the current two-step impairment test is not required. The guidance also includes a number of events and circumstances that an entity consider in conducting the qualitative assessment. ASU 2011-08 is effective for annual and interim goodwill impairment tests performed for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2011. Early adoption is permitted, if an entity has not yet issued financial statements for the most recent annual or interim period, provided the entity has not yet performed its annual impairment test. The Company does not expect this guidance to have a material impact on its consolidated financial statements.

Accounting Pronouncement Not Yet Adopted:

On February 5, 2013, the FASB issued ASU No. 2013-02, *Reporting of Amounts Reclassified Out of Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income*, which adds additional disclosure requirements relating to the reclassification of items out of accumulated other comprehensive income. This ASU is effective for the first quarter of 2013. The Company does not expect this guidance to have a material impact on its consolidated financial statements.

(p) <u>Reclassification</u>

The Company has reclassified certain prior period amounts to conform to the current year presentation.

(q) <u>Restatement</u>

During the fourth quarter of 2012, the Company determined that the deferred tax liability balance and the accumulated deficit balance were understated by \$412,000 at December 31, 2010. The Company is restating its accumulated deficit at December 31, 2010, to properly reflect a deferred tax liability of \$412,000 arising from the cumulative amortization of goodwill for tax purposes which was incorrectly used to reduce the valuation allowance against the deferred tax assets which were not more likely than not expected to be realized. This retroactive adjustment results in increasing the accumulated deficit at December 31, 2010 and increasing total liabilities by \$412,000. The impact of the annual amortization for tax purposes on the 2011 balance sheet, statement of income and cash flows was not material.

				December	<u>31, 2010</u>
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	as previously reported e deferred tax liability as restated			\$	412,000 412,000
	as previously reported cumulative adjustment for t as restated	he deferred	tax provision	·	3,505,575) (412,000) 3,917,575)

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

2. Property and Equipment

Property and equipment consists of the following at December 31:

	<u>2012</u>	<u>2011</u>
Computer hardware and software	\$1,560,843	\$1,338,800
Furniture and fixtures	251,797	246,738
Leasehold improvements	1,680,833	1,706,045
Showroom fixtures and displays	425,559	403,586
Automobiles	1,020,508	<u>997,996</u>
	4,939,540	4,693,165
Less accumulated depreciation and amortization	<u>(3,902,830)</u>	<u>(3,743,253)</u>
	<u>\$ 1,036,710</u>	<u>\$ 949,912</u>

Depreciation and amortization expense amounted to \$359,235 and \$369,004 for the years ended December 31, 2012 and 2011, respectively.

3. Financing Arrangements

The Company and KeyBank National Association ("KeyBank") are parties to a Credit and Security Agreement dated as of October 18, 2011 (the "KeyBank Agreement"). The KeyBank Agreement, as amended, provides for a revolving loan facility under which the Company may borrow up to the lesser of (i) \$15,000,000 or (ii) 85% of eligible accounts receivable, plus 55% (but not more than \$6,500,000) of the lower of cost or market of eligible inventory, plus during any Temporary Increase Period, the Temporary Increase Amount in effect during such period (as each of these terms are defined), less designated reserves. On February 1, 2013, Michael Goldman loaned \$500,000 to the Company for the period to end on May 1, 2013 at an interest rate of 4% per annum. KeyBank on February 1, 2013 temporarily increased the borrowings by \$500,000.

Borrowings bear interest at 2.75% above the Eurodollar Rate (as defined) or 0.25% above the Base Rate (as defined), and are secured by a first lien on substantially all of the Company's assets, as well as a pledge of the stock of CCOM Group, Inc.'s operating subsidiaries. The facility contains covenants relating to the financial condition of the Company and its business operations. Among other things, the covenants require that as of December 31, 2012, the Company maintain a consolidated net worth of at least \$3,232,102, and a Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio (as defined) of 1.1. As of December 31, 2012, the Company's net worth was \$5,094,810 and its Fixed Charge Ratio was 1.48, both exceeding the loan covenants. The Company will be considered in default of the KeyBank Agreement in the event Michael Goldman shall cease to hold the position of Chief Executive Officer, or a similar or higher position of the Company and the Company shall fail to hire a replacement consultant or Chief Executive Officer with technical expertise, experience and management skills, in the opinion of KeyBank, necessary for the successful management of the Company. Additionally, the facility restricts, among other things, the payment of dividends, and further restricts, subject to specified exceptions, subordinated debt, purchase of securities, and the merger and sale of the Company. The KeyBank Agreement terminates on October 17, 2014.

CCOM GROUP, INC. (FORMERLY COLONIAL COMMERCIAL CORP.) AND SUBSIDIARIES Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

During the year ended December 31, 2012, the Company borrowed an aggregate of \$95,896,618 and repaid an aggregate of \$95,590,845 under the revolving loan facility with KeyBank. As of December 31, 2012, the balance outstanding under the facility was \$12,297,180 and availability was \$1,256,876.

On October 24, 2012, Universal Supply Group, Inc., a wholly owned subsidiary of the Company ("Universal"), paid \$950,000 to Goodman Manufacturing Co., L.P., a supplier to the Company ("Goodman"), in full payment and satisfaction of an 8% secured note under which there was then outstanding \$1,066,164. Immediately prior to this transaction, the promissory note obligated Universal to pay principal of the note and accrued interest in 36 consecutive monthly installments of \$29,195 with a final \$467,465 balloon payment on November 24, 2014. The Company recognized a gain of \$116,164 on the early extinguishment of this debt. The Company financed the purchase of the note by borrowing \$950,000 from five investors, including four related parties, of which (i) \$350,000 was borrowed from Goldman Associates of New York. Inc. ("Goldman Associates"), (ii) \$200,000 was borrowed from John A. Hildebrandt, (iii) \$200,000 was borrowed from Paul H. Hildebrandt, (iv) \$100,000 was borrowed from William Pagano and (v) \$100,000 was borrowed from Rita Folger. These borrowings accrue interest at 8% per annum and are to be repaid in equal monthly installments aggregating \$19,810 commencing April 2013 and ending March 2018. The rights of the investors are subordinated to present and future obligations to KeyBank. The Company has the option to prepay the borrowings at any time in whole or in part without penalty, with permission from KeyBank.

Michael Goldman is the Chief Executive Officer and Chairman of the Board of Goldman Associates and is Chief Executive Officer and Chairman of the Board of the Company. Mr. Pagano, a more than 10% shareholder of the Company, was the Chief Executive Officer of the Company until his retirement on February 15, 2013. Paul H. Hildebrandt, is the father-in-law of William Salek, the Company's Chief Financial Officer, and served as a Director of the Company from July 2004 to January 2005. Paul H. Hildebrandt and John A. Hildebrandt are two of the indemnitors referred to in Note 13(b)(ii)(a) Indemnification. Paul H. Hildebrandt and John A. Hildebrandt are brothers. Rita Folger is a more than 10% shareholder of the Company and is the wife of Oscar Folger and the mother of Jeffrey Folger. Oscar Folger and Jeffrey Folger, of the law firm of Folger & Folger, are counsel to the Company.

The Company believes that the KeyBank credit facility is sufficient to finance its current operating needs. The business of the Company will be materially and adversely affected if KeyBank substantially reduces the amount of the credit availability under the terms of the facility or KeyBank demands payment and the Company is unable to refinance the facility, or if liquidity is otherwise substantially reduced.

> n de la companya de la comp

•

CCOM GROUP, INC. (FORMERLY COLONIAL COMMERCIAL CORP.) AND SUBSIDIARIES Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

4. <u>Notes Payable</u>

Notes payable consist of the following at December 31:

	<u>2012</u>	2011
Various term notes payable: (collateralized by equipment, the purchase of which		
such notes financed) with aggregate monthly principal and interest installments of	Section 1998	-
\$12,040 and \$8,564 for 2012 and 2011, respectively, bearing interest between 0%		
and 11.3%.	\$439,237	\$263,539
Term notes payable to related parties: subordinated unsecured convertible notes		
payable, bearing interest at the prime rate plus 2%, interest payable quarterly, with		a station
the principal payable on January 1, 2014. The notes are convertible into 66,666	000 000	000.000
shares of common stock at \$3.00 per share during the term of the notes. ⁽¹⁾	200,000	200,000
Term note of \$750,000 payable to a related party: subordinated secured note		•
payable, bearing interest at the prime rate, which was 3.25% at December 31, 2012, plus 2%, interest payable quarterly, with the principal payable on January 1,		na an a
plus 2%, interest payable quarterly, with the principal payable on January 1, $2014.^{(2)}$	750,000	750,000
	750,000	750,000
Promissory notes payable to related parties and a private investor: subordinated		•
unsecured notes payable, bearing interest at 12% per annum, payable in twenty		
equal quarterly payments of principle and accrued interest beginning October 10,		· · · · · · · · ·
2009 and ending June 2014. ⁽³⁾	54,076	90,127
Promissory note payable to a supplier: subordinated unsecured note, bearing		
interest at 8%, payable in monthly principal installments with the balance to be		
repaid in November 2014. ⁽⁴⁾	0	1,258,482
		2
Promissory notes payable to related parties and a private investor: subordinated		· · · ·
unsecured notes payable, bearing interest at 8% per annum, repaid in equal		· · · · ·
monthly installments aggregating \$19,810 commencing April 2013 and ending		
March 2018. ⁽⁵⁾	950,000	0
Promissory note payable to a related party: subordinated unsecured note payable,		
bearing interest at 4% per annum. The loan was repaid in full on January 31, $2013.^{(6)}$	500.000	
2013.	500,000	0
n en	2,893,313	2,562,148
Less current installments	(745,500)	(384,630)
	\$2,147,813	\$2,177,518
(1) Term notes bear interest at the prime rate plus 2% and are p	avable to rela	ted parties.

(1) Term notes bear interest at the prime rate plus 2% and are payable to related parties; \$100,000 term note payable to William Pagano and \$100,000 term note payable to Rita Folger. Mr. Pagano is a director of the Company, a more than 10% shareholder of the Company and was the Chief Executive Officer of the Company until his retirement on February 15, 2013. Mrs. Folger is a more than 10% shareholder of the Company. On February 15, 2012, the Company amended the Convertible Notes dated as of July 29, 2004, as amended, payable to each Rita Folger and William Pagano ("Amended Convertible Notes"). The Amended Convertible Notes provide for the first maturity date and the final maturity date of each note to be extended to January 1, 2014 so that the entire principal amount of each note is due and payable on January 1, 2014.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

- (2) The term note payable bearing interest at prime rate plus 2% is to Goldman Associates of New York, Inc., ("Goldman Associates"). Michael Goldman is the majority shareholder, Chief Executive Officer and Chairman of the Board of Goldman Associates and is also a more than 10% shareholder, Chief Executive Officer and Chairman of the Board of the Company. On February 15, 2012, the Company amended the Secured Note dated July 29, 2004, as amended, ("Amended Secured Note"). The Amended Secured Note extended the maturity date of the note from January 1, 2012 to January 1, 2014.
- (3) Included in the above promissory notes payable bearing interest at 12% are four notes considered to be related party transactions; \$12,124, \$20,736, \$10,911 and \$4,243 in 2012 and \$20,206, \$34,559, \$18,186 and \$7,072 in 2011 payable to Rita Folger, Goldman Associates, Paul H. Hildebrandt and William Pagano, respectively.
- (4) Goodman Company, L.P. and certain of its affiliates ("Goodman") is a supplier to the Company. On October 24, 2012, Universal paid \$950,000 to Goodman in full payment and satisfaction of the promissory note under which there was then outstanding \$1,066,164 of principal. The principal balance of the promissory note as of December 31, 2011 was \$1,258,482.
- (5) The Company financed the purchase of the Goodman note by borrowing \$950,000 from five investors, including four related parties; (i) \$350,000 from Goldman Associates, (ii) \$200,000 from John A. Hildebrandt, (iii) \$200,000 from Paul H. Hildebrandt, (iv) \$100,000 from William Pagano and (v) \$100,000 from Rita Folger. These borrowings accrue interest at 8% per annum and are to be repaid in equal monthly installments aggregating \$19,810 commencing April 2013 and ending March 2018. The rights of the investors are subordinated to present and future obligations to KeyBank. The Company has the option to prepay the borrowings at any time in whole or in part without penalty, with permission from KeyBank.
- (6) On December 10, 2012, the Company borrowed \$500,000 from Michael Goldman. Interest accrued on the loan at 4% per annum and the loan was repaid in full on January 31, 2013.

Maturities of notes payable are as follows:

· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			
2013			\$ 745,500
2014			1,250,846
2015			291,244
2016			278,954
2017			268,606
2018			<u>58,163</u>
	ч	н. С.	<u>\$2,893,313</u>

5. Capital Stock

Each share of the Company's convertible preferred stock is convertible into one share of the Company's common stock. Convertible preferred stockholders will be entitled to a dividend, based upon a formula, when and if any dividends are declared on the Company's common stock. The convertible preferred stock is redeemable, at the option of the Company, at \$7.50 per share. The shares contain a liquidation preference provision entitling the holder to receive payments equaling \$5.00 per share.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

The voting rights of the common stockholders and preferred stockholders are based upon the number of shares of convertible preferred stock outstanding. The Company's Restated Certificate of Incorporation provides that the Board of Directors is to consist of one class of Directors if there are less than 600,000 shares Convertible Preferred Stock outstanding. As of December 31, 2012, the number of preferred shares outstanding was 293,057; accordingly, the Board of Directors to be elected at the annual shareholders' meetings will consist of one class of Directors elected by the holders of common stock and convertible preferred stock voting together as one class on a share for share basis.

At December 31, 2012, there were 434,723 shares of common stock reserved for conversion of convertible preferred stock and for the exercise of vested stock options and convertible notes.

In March 2011, the Company privately placed 4,500,000 shares of common stock at \$0.50 per share for total proceeds of \$2,250,000. Of these shares, 3,000,000 shares were purchased by Goldman Associates of New York, Inc. ("Goldman Associates"), 600,000 shares were purchased by Rita Folger, 400,000 shares were purchased by Paul H. Hildebrandt, 300,000 shares were purchased by John A. Hildebrandt and 200,000 shares were purchased by William Pagano.

6. Stock Option Plans

On September 29, 2006, the Company adopted the CCOM Group, Inc. (formerly Colonial Commercial Corp.) 2006 Stock Plan, (the "2006 Plan"). The 2006 Plan enables the Company to grant equity and equity-linked awards to the Company's Directors, officers, employees and other persons who provide services to the Company. The 2006 Plan is intended to allow us to provide incentives that will (1) strengthen the desire of highly competent persons to provide services to us and (2) further stimulate their efforts on the Company's behalf.

The following is a summary of certain provisions of the 2006 Plan.

Shares Available. The maximum number of shares of common stock that may be delivered under the 2006 Plan is 1,000,000, subject to adjustment for certain specified changes to the Company's capital structure. As of December 31, 2012, 925,000 options were available to be issued.

<u>Eligibility</u>. All directors, officers and other employees and other persons who provide services to the Company are eligible to participate in the 2006 Plan.

<u>Administration</u>. The administrator of the 2006 Plan will be the board or any other committee which the board designates to serve as the administrator of the 2006 Plan.

<u>Types of Awards.</u> The types of awards that may be made under the 2006 Plan are stock options, stock appreciation rights, restricted stock awards, and stock units. The board or the committee that administers the 2006 Plan will fix the terms of each award, including, to the extent relevant, the following: (1) exercise price for options, base price for stock appreciation rights, and purchase price, if any, for restricted stock awards, (2) vesting requirements and other conditions to exercise, (3) term and termination, (4) effect, if any, of a change of control and (5) method of exercise and of any required payment by the recipient.

CCOM GROUP, INC. (FORMERLY COLONIAL COMMERCIAL CORP.) AND SUBSIDIARIES Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

<u>Term of Plan.</u> No award may be granted under the 2006 Plan after the close of business on the day immediately preceding the tenth anniversary of the adoption of the 2006 Plan. However, all awards made prior to such time will remain in effect in accordance with their terms.

No options were granted during the years ended December 31, 2012 and 2011.

The Company uses the Black-Scholes valuation method to estimate the fair value of stock options at the grant date. The Black-Scholes valuation model uses the option exercise price and the number of options expected to be exercised as well as assumptions related to the expected price volatility of the Company's stock, the rate of return on risk-free investments, the period during which the options will be outstanding, and the expected dividend yield for the Company's stock to estimate the fair value of the stock option on the grant date. The fair value of the stock options, which are subject to graded vesting, is expensed on a straight-line basis over the vesting life of the stock options.

Changes in options outstanding are as follows:

	Shares Subject to Option	Weighted Average Exercise Price	Aggregate Intrinsic Value
Balance at December 31, 2010	75,000	\$ 1.85	
Options Granted	0	0.00	
Options Exercised and/or Forfeited	0	0.00	а. Алар — Ф алар
Balance at December 31, 2011	75,000	\$ 1.85	
Options Granted	0	0.00	
Options Exercised and/or Forfeited	0	0.00	н. Алар
Balance at December 31, 2012	<u>75,000</u>	<u>\$ 1.85</u>	*
Exercisable at December 31, 2012	<u>75,000</u>	<u>\$ 1.85</u>	*

*Intrinsic value is the value by which the quoted market price of the Company's common stock exceeds the exercise price. As of December 31, 2012 and 2011, the quoted market price of the Company's common stock was less than the exercise price.

In 2012 and 2011, the amount of stock-based compensation was \$0 and as of December 31, 2012, the Company had no unrecognized compensation.

The following table summarizes information about stock options at December 31, 2012:

Options Outstanding and Exercisable					
Range of Exercise Prices	Shares	Weighted Average Remaining Contractual Life	Weighted Average Exercise Price		
\$ 1.85	75,000	3.93	\$1.85		

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

7. <u>Net Income Per Common Share</u>

Basic income per share reflects the amount of earnings for the period available to common stockholders and holders of participating securities and is based upon the weighted average number of common shares and participating securities outstanding during the period. Diluted earnings per share reflects, in periods in which they have a dilutive effect, the potential dilution that would occur if securities or other contracts to issue common stock were exercised or converted into common stock and is computed using the treasury stock method and if-converted method, where applicable.

For the years ended December 31, 2012 and 2011, convertible preferred stock, convertible into 293,057 shares of common stock, were included as common stock equivalents when calculating diluted earnings per share. Employee stock options totaling 75,000 for the years ended December 31, 2012 and 2011 were not included in the net income per share calculation because their effect would have been anti-dilutive. Convertible notes, in the principal amount of \$200,000, convertible into 66,666 shares of common stock, were not included in the net included in the net included in the first store of \$200,000, convertible into 66,666 shares of common stock, were not included in the net included in the first store of \$201,000, convertible into 66,666 shares of common stock, were not included in the net included

8. Income Taxes

The provision (benefit) for income taxes consists of the following:

and the second sec	A CAR AND A	2012	<u> </u>	A	2011	<u> </u>
[2,8] = 0		State And			State And	
n en	Federal	<u>Local</u>	Total	Federal	Local	<u>Total</u>
Current	s s ≥	\$ -	\$ - 13 S	\$	\$ -	[™] \$ (1000 <u>0</u> 2№14)
Deferred	(14,000)	(2,000)	(16,000)	n <u>et til 1. – 1. –</u> 1.		<u> </u>
Total tax (benefit) expense	<u>\$(14,000)</u>	<u>\$(2,000)</u>	<u>\$(16,000)</u>	<u>\$0</u>	<u>\$0</u>	<u>\$0</u>
The components	of deferred tax	(henefit)	expense are a	s follows.		

The components of deterred tax (benefit) expense are as follows:

Decrease to the beginning of the year valuation allowance for deferred tax assets	<u>2012</u> \$(100,000)	<u>2011</u> \$ -
Increase in deferred tax liability	84,000	-
	\$ (16,000)	\$ 0

A reconciliation of the provision for income taxes computed at the Federal statutory rate to the reported provision for income taxes follows:

	<u>2012</u>	<u>2011</u>	
Tax provision at Federal statutory rate	34.00 %	34.00 %	
State income tax, net of federal benefit	6.00%	6.00%	
Change in valuation allowance for deferred tax assets	(44.40)%	(44.51)%	
Permanent differences	<u>1.86%</u>	<u>4.51%</u>	
Total	<u>(2.54)%</u>	<u>0.00%</u>	
一般的,CPF的人,这次不可能放弃,你们能能把了PPE的公司。	and the second second	a • • • • • • • • •	

 $\sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{1}{i} \sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{1}{i} \sum_{i$

a the second second second

F-18

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

The tax effects of temporary differences that give rise to significant portions of the deferred tax assets and liabilities at December 31, 2012 and 2011 are presented below.

	<u>2012</u> <u>2011</u>
Non-current Deferred Tax Assets:	
Federal net operating loss carryforwards	\$ 8,203,400 \$ 8,224,501
State net operating loss carryforwards	319,220 315,053
Allowance for doubtful accounts	265,286 334,639
Additional costs inventoried for tax purposes	415,005 456,616
Alternative Minimum Tax Credit Carryforward	49,436 49,436
Compensation	53,412 53,412
Rent	82,860 89,139
Goodwill and intangible assets	129,066 144,960
Depreciation	<u>91,713</u> <u>148,150</u>
Non-current Deferred Tax Assets	9,609,398 9,815,905
Less Valuation Allowance	<u>(9,509,398)</u> <u>(9,815,905</u>)
Net Deferred Tax Assets	\$ <u>100,000</u> \$ <u>0</u>
Goodwill	(496,000)(412,000)
Deferred Tax Liabilities	\$ <u>(496,000)</u> \$ <u>(412,000)</u>

As of December 31, 2012, management evaluated the deferred tax asset and determined that based on the cumulative recent history of income and income projections, including the expense related to the amortization of goodwill for tax purposes, that it will be more likely than not that a portion of the deferred tax asset will be realized. As a result of these projections, management has determined that a \$100,000 deferred tax asset is appropriate.

As of December 31, 2012, the Company's pre-tax net operating loss carryforwards available for federal income tax purposes were approximately \$26,371,000. Various amounts of net operating loss carryforwards will expire from 2020 through 2032.

Expiration Year	Net Operating Losses
2020	\$ 5,960,000
2021	2,737,000
2022	14,532,000
2028	1,010,000
2029	1,878,000
2030	134,000
2031	16,000
2032	104,000
	<u>\$ 26,371,000</u>

.

The utilization of the net operating loss carryforwards is subject to certain annual limitations. If certain substantial changes in ownership occur, there will be further limits utilization in the future.

The difference between the net operating losses above and the net operating losses used to calculate the deferred tax assets is due to the additional goodwill amortization for tax purposes which will be recognized when realized by the Company.

CCOM GROUP, INC. (FORMERLY COLONIAL COMMERCIAL CORP.) AND SUBSIDIARIES Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

Section 382 of the Internal Revenue Code ("Section 382") imposes a limitation on a corporation's ability to utilize net operating loss carryforwards ("NOLs") if it experiences an "ownership change." In general, an ownership change may result from transactions increasing the ownership of certain stockholders in the stock of a corporation by more than 50 percentage points over a three-year period. The Company has not had an ownership change under Section 382. If such a change did occur, a limitation could be placed on the Company's ability to utilize its NOLs.

9. Fair Value of Financial Instruments

The Company uses the standard that defines the fair value of an asset or liability as the amount at which the asset or liability could be exchanged in a current transaction between willing parties. The carrying value of all financial instruments classified as current assets or liabilities is deemed to approximate fair value because of the short term nature of these instruments and the interest rate applicable to the Company's financial status. Based on the current estimated market rates at December 31, 2012, the fair value of the non-current debt approximates its carrying value.

10. Supplemental Cash Flow Information

The following is supplemental information relating to the consolidated statements of cash flows:

	and the second	
Cash paid during the years for:	2012	2011
Interest	\$611,419	\$828,800
Supplemental disclosure of non-cash financing and investing act	ivities:	
Notes issued for purchase of fixed assets	\$281,969	\$132,792
11. <u>Employee Benefit Plans</u>	$D_{i}^{(1)} = \left\{ \left $	a na A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A

The Company has a 401(k) plan, which covers substantially all employees. Participants in the plan may contribute a percentage of compensation, but not in excess of the maximum allowed under the Internal Revenue Code. In 2012 and 2011, the plan did not provide for matching contributions.

and the state of the

12. Business and Credit Concentrations

The same three suppliers accounted for 43% and 41% of the Company's purchases for each of the years 2012 and 2011, respectively. As of December 31, 2012, the Company's outstanding balance payable to these three suppliers was \$1,142,312. The loss of one or all of these suppliers could have a material adverse effect upon its business for a short-term period.

During 2012 the Company derived more than 10% of its revenues from the sale of Speed Queen washer-dryer appliances under a distributorship agreement with the manufacturer. In January 2013, the manufacturer terminated the distributorship agreement effective June 1. 2013.

n an an Arland an Ar Arland an Ar

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

13. Commitments and Contingencies

(a) <u>Leases</u>

The Company records lease payments via the straight line method and, for leases with step rent provisions whereby the rental payments increase over the life of the lease, the Company recognizes the total minimum lease payments on a straight-line basis over the lease term. The Company is obligated under operating leases for warehouse, office facilities and certain office equipment which amounted to \$3,557,319 and \$3,519,483 for the years ended December 31, 2012 and 2011, respectively. At December 31, 2012, future minimum lease payments in the aggregate and for each of the five succeeding years are as follows:

2013				\$	3,393,248	. '
2014			en eu		3,174,457	
2015			* - *	i e d	3,094,313	
2016					3,008,186	•
2017		1.1	• • • • •	1	1,665,535	
Thereaf	ter				5,272,340	
Total				<u>\$</u>	<u>19,608,079</u>	

(b) Litigation

(i) <u>Universal Supply Group, Inc.</u>

Universal Supply Group, Inc., a wholly owned subsidiary of the Company, is a New York corporation ("Universal"). On June 25, 1999, Universal acquired substantially all of the assets of Universal Supply Group, Inc., a New Jersey corporation, including its name, pursuant to the terms of a purchase agreement. The Company filed a copy of the purchase agreement with the Securities and Exchange Commission on March 30, 1999 as Exhibit 10(g) on Form 10KSB, and the Company filed a copy of an amendment to the purchase agreement on July 9, 1999 as Exhibit 10(a)(ii) on Form 8-K. Subsequent to the acquisition, Universal Supply Group, Inc. (the selling corporation) formerly known as Universal Engineering Co., Inc., changed its name to Hilco, Inc. Hilco, Inc. acquired the assets of Amber Supply Co., Inc., formerly known as Amber Oil Burner Supply Co., Inc., in 1998, prior to Hilco's sale of assets to Universal. Hilco, Inc. is hereinafter referred to as the "Universal Predecessor." The majority shareholders of Hilco, Inc. were John A. Hildebrandt and Paul H. Hildebrandt.

The Company understands that the Universal Predecessor and many other companies have been sued in the Superior Court of New Jersey (Middlesex County) by plaintiffs filing lawsuits alleging injury due to asbestos. As of December 31, 2012, there existed 7 plaintiffs in these lawsuits relating to alleged sales of asbestos products, or products containing asbestos, by the Universal Predecessor. Subsequent to December 31, 2012, 1 plaintiff filed an action and 1 action was dismissed, which results in 7 remaining plaintiffs in these lawsuits. The Company never sold any asbestos related products.

Of the existing plaintiffs as of December 31, 2012, 3 filed actions in 2012, 3 filed actions in 2011 and 1 filed actions in 2010. There are 211 other plaintiffs that have had their actions dismissed and 17 other plaintiffs that have settled as of December 31, 2012 for a total of \$3,364,500 paid by defendants other than Universal. There has been no judgment against the Universal Predecessor.

CCOM GROUP, INC. (FORMERLY COLONIAL COMMERCIAL CORP.) AND SUBSIDIARIES Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

The Company's Universal subsidiary was named by 38 plaintiffs; of these, 1 filed an action in 2012, 1 filed an action in 2010, 11 filed actions in 2007, 6 filed actions in 2006, 11 filed actions in 2005, 5 filed actions in 2001, 1 filed an action in 2000, and 2 filed actions in 1999. Thirty-four plaintiffs naming Universal have had their actions dismissed and, of the total \$3,364,500 of settled actions, 3 plaintiffs naming Universal have settled for \$27,500. No money was paid by Universal in connection with any settlement. Following these dismissed and settled actions there exists 1 plaintiff that named Universal as of December 31, 2012. Subsequent to December 31, 2012, 1 action that named Universal was dismissed, resulting in 0 plaintiffs naming Universal.

As set forth in more detail below, the Company has been indemnified against asbestosbased claims, and insurance companies are defending the interests of the Universal Predecessor and the Company in these cases.

Based on advice of counsel, the Company believes that none of the litigation that was brought against the Company's Universal subsidiary through December 31, 2012 is material, and that the only material litigation that was brought against the Universal Predecessor through that date was Rhodes v. A.O. Smith Corporation, filed on April 26, 2004 in the Superior Court of New Jersey, Law Division, Middlesex County, Docket Number MID-L-2979-04AS. The Company was advised that the <u>Rhodes</u> case was settled for \$3,250,000 ("Settlement") under an agreement reached in connection with a \$10,000,000 jury verdict that was rendered on August 5, 2005. The Company was not a defendant in the Rhodes case.

The Company believes that <u>Rhodes</u> differed from the other lawsuits in that plaintiff established that he contracted mesothelioma as a result of his occupational exposure to asbestos dust and fibers and that a predecessor of the Company was a major supplier of the asbestos containing products that allegedly caused his disease.

(ii)(a) <u>Indemnification</u>

John A. Hildebrandt, Paul H. Hildebrandt and the Universal Predecessor have jointly and severally agreed to indemnify the Company's Universal subsidiary from and against any and all damages, liabilities and claims due to exposure to asbestos at any time prior to the June 25, 1999 closing of the purchase agreement referred to earlier. These agreements are set forth in the purchase agreement. Paul H. Hildebrandt, one of the indemnitors, was a Director of the Company from September 29, 2004 to January 28, 2005.

The indemnitors may use their own counsel to defend these claims. The indemnitors are not liable for any settlement effected without their consent. The indemnitors may settle and pay money claims without the consent of the Company. There is no indemnification unless claims aggregate \$50,000; once this trigger point is reached, indemnification is required for all claims, including the first \$50,000, but excluding claims of less than \$10,000. The indemnification requirement survives at least until 30 days after the running of any relevant statutes of limitation.

The obligation of the indemnitors is joint and several, so that the Company can have recourse against any one or more of these indemnitors, whether or not any other indemnitor has previously defaulted on its obligation to us. There are no other limitations to the Company's rights to indemnification. The Company cannot be certain that the indemnitors have the financial wherewithal to meet their obligations to indemnify the Company.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

(ii)(b) Insurance

The assets that the Universal Predecessor sold to the Company included its insurance policies and other agreements and contracts. The policies provide coverage for liability accruing during the periods for which premiums were paid. The Universal Predecessor was formed in 1940. Copies of policies are available for each year beginning in 1970 and ending with the closing under the purchase agreement in 1999. Copies of policies for the period from 1940 to 1969 are not available.

Insurance companies acknowledge coverage for potential asbestos claims under certain of these policies. Insurance companies under additional policies have reserved their right to deny coverage but have continued to defend and indemnify the Universal Predecessor and the Company under the contested policies.

There are periods during the years from 1940 to 1999 in which the Universal Predecessor did not have coverage for potential asbestos claims. Subject to litigation, insurance companies may maintain that the existence of these periods' results in coverage for only a portion of a particular injury that varies with the period during which there was asbestos coverage relating to the injury, and that the balance of any settlement or judgment is to be paid by the insured. As of December 31, 2012, no insurance company has claimed any contribution for a gap in coverage except for a claim for \$160 made by one insurance company to the Universal Predecessor in 1995. The Universal Predecessor asserted that it had no obligation to pay this amount and did not make any payment.

Insurance companies have, as of December 31, 2012, defended the Company and the Universal Predecessor, and have paid all settlement amounts and defense costs. Except for \$160 referred to above, the insurance companies have not requested any payments from the Company or from the Universal Predecessor.

The Company's Universal subsidiary has not engaged in the sale of asbestos products since its formation in 1997. Its product liability policies for all years since 1998 exclude asbestos claims.

a trabin.

(iii) <u>General</u>

Regardless of indemnification and insurance coverage, management does not in any event consider the Company to be liable for the asbestos-based lawsuits that name the Company or for any other claim that arises as a result of actions or omissions by the Universal Predecessor. The Company expressly disclaimed the assumption of any liabilities when the Company purchased the assets of the Universal Predecessor. It is the opinion of management that the existing asbestos litigation will not have a material adverse effect on the Company. Nevertheless, the Company could be materially and adversely affected if it is held liable for substantial asbestos claims or if it incurs substantial legal or settlement costs. This material and adverse effect would occur if indemnitors fail to honor their indemnification agreements and insurance is not available either because policy limits are exceeded, or because insurance companies successfully deny coverage or claim limitations on their liabilities by reason of gaps in coverage or otherwise.

Since management regards as remote the potential payment of any asbestos-based claim, no amounts have been accrued for any period relating to asbestos claims, and no amounts have been recorded for asbestos claims for any period in the consolidated financial statements.

CCOM GROUP, INC. (FORMERLY COLONIAL COMMERCIAL CORP.) AND SUBSIDIARIES Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

(iv) Other Litigation

The Company is periodically involved in other litigation in the ordinary course of business. The Company vigorously defends all matters in which the Company or its subsidiaries are named defendants and, for insurable losses, maintains significant levels of insurance to protect against adverse judgments, claims or assessments. Although the adequacy of existing insurance coverage or the outcome of any legal proceedings cannot be predicted with certainty, the Company does not believe the ultimate liability associated with any claims or litigation will have a material impact to its financial condition or results of operations.

14. Related Party Transactions

- (a) A subsidiary of the Company leases a warehouse and store in Wharton, New Jersey comprising of 27,000 square feet from a company owned by Mr. Paul H. Hildebrandt under a lease that expires July 31, 2017. The Company paid Mr. Hildebrandt's company \$229,290 and \$220,788 during the years ended December 31, 2012 and 2011, respectively. William Salek, the Company's Chief Financial Officer, is the son-in-law of Mr. Hildebrandt. Mr. Hildebrandt served as a Director of the Company from July 2004 to January 2005.
- (b) Pursuant to a secured note dated July 29, 2004, as amended, the Company owes Goldman Associates of New York, Inc. ("Goldman Associates"), the principal amount of \$750,000 at December 31, 2012 collateralized by the assets of the Company. The secured note is subordinate to the borrowings under the Company's credit facility, bears interest at the prime rate plus 2% and is due on January 1, 2014. Michael Goldman is the Chief Executive Officer and Chairman of the Board of Goldman Associates and is Chairman of the Board and Chief Executive Officer of the Company.
- (c) Oscar Folger and Jeffrey Folger, of the law firm of Folger & Folger, are counsel to the Company. Rita Folger, a more than 10% shareholder of the Company, is the wife of Oscar Folger and the mother of Jeffrey Folger. Professional fees paid to the law firm of Folger & Folger for the years ended December 31, 2012 and 2011 were \$62,434 and \$60,719, respectively.
- (d) Pioneer Realty Holdings, LLC, a New York limited liability company ("Pioneer"), is the owner of the premises located at 836 Route 9, Fishkill, New York, formerly known as 2213 Route 9, Fishkill, New York that is leased to a subsidiary of the Company under a lease that expires on March 31, 2017, subject to two five-year renewal options.

William Pagano, a Director of the Company and a more than 10% shareholder of the Company, has a 55% interest in Pioneer and each of Mrs. Folger and Jeffrey Folger has a 20% interest in Pioneer Realty Partners I, LLC, which has a 40% interest in Pioneer. The Company paid Pioneer \$278,414 and \$270,516 during the years ended December 31, 2012 and 2011, respectively. Mr. Pagano was the Chief Executive Officer of the Company until his retirement on February 15, 2013.

(e) Mr. Pagano and Mrs. Folger each hold a \$100,000 convertible unsecured note of the Company. The convertible unsecured notes bear interest at the prime rate plus 2% and are due on January 1, 2014. Interest expense on each note was \$5,250 for each of the years ended December 31, 2012 and 2011.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

(f) Mr. Paul H. Hildebrandt, Goldman Associates, Mr. Pagano and Mrs. Folger each hold unsecured notes in the initial principal amount of \$90,000, \$171,033, \$35,000 and \$100,000, respectively. At December 31, 2012 the remaining principal on the notes to Mr. Hildebrandt, Goldman Associates, Mr. Pagano and Mrs. Folger was \$10,911, \$20,736, \$4,243 and \$12,124, respectively. The notes bear interest at 12% per annum and are payable in equal quarterly installments of principal and interest through June 30, 2013.

Interest expense on the notes held by Mr. Hildebrandt, Goldman Associates, Mr. Pagano and Mrs. Folger amounted to \$2,073, \$3,940, \$806 and \$2,304, respectively, for the year ended December 31, 2012.

Interest expense on the notes held by Mr. Hildebrandt, Goldman Associates, Mr. Pagano and Mrs. Folger amounted to \$2,728, \$5,184, \$1,061 and \$3,031, respectively, for the year ended December 31, 2011.

- (g) In March 2011, the Company privately placed 4,500,000 shares of common stock at \$0.50 per share for total proceeds of \$2,250,000. Of these shares, 3,000,000 shares were purchased by Goldman Associates of New York, Inc. ("Goldman Associates"), 600,000 shares were purchased by Rita Folger, 400,000 shares were purchased by Paul H. Hildebrandt, 300,000 shares were purchased by John A. Hildebrandt and 200,000 shares were purchased by William Pagano.
- (h) On February 24, 2011, the Board of Directors of the Company appointed Melissa Goldman-Williams to serve as Vice President of Operations. Mrs. Goldman-Williams receives a salary of \$135,000 per year. Mrs. Goldman-Williams is a director of the Company and is the daughter of Michael Goldman, the Chairman of the Board and Chief Executive Officer of the Company.
- (i) On May 27, 2011, the Company borrowed \$200,000 from Goldman Associates, which was non-interest bearing and paid in full on June 28, 2011.
- (j) On July 29, 2011, the Company borrowed \$250,000 from Goldman Associates. Interest accrued on the loan at a per annum rate equal to the lesser of (i) 3% plus 90-day LIBOR and (ii) 4%. The loan was repaid on October 20, 2011.
- (k) During the year ended December 31, 2012, Goldman Associates made short term loans to the Company aggregating \$850,000 in principal amount, all of which have been repaid with interest aggregating \$7,655.
- (1) During the year ended December 31, 2012, Michael Goldman made short term loans to the Company aggregating \$850,000 in principal amount, all of which have been repaid with interest aggregating \$3,267 in 2012 and \$1,983 in 2013.
- (m)On February 1, 2013, the Company borrowed \$500,000 from Michael Goldman at 4% per annum, repayable on May 1, 2013.
- (n) Reference is made to the related party transactions that took place on October 24, 2012, as described in Note 3, <u>Financing Arrangements</u>.

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities and Exchange Act of 1934, Registrant has duly caused this Report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

CCOM GROUP, INC.

239

(Registrant)

By: /s/ Michael Goldman

Michael Goldman,

Chief Executive Officer and Chairman of the Board

By: /s/ William Salek

William Salek,

Chief Financial Officer & Principal Accounting Officer

Dated: March 29, 2013

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, this Report has been duly signed below on March 29, 2013 by the following persons on behalf of the Registrant and in the capacities indicated:

By: /s/ E. Bruce Fredrikson

E. Bruce Fredrikson, Director

By: <u>/s/ Peter Gasiewicz</u>

Peter Gasiewicz, President, Chief Operating Officer and Director

By: /s/ Melissa Goldman-Williams

Melissa Goldman-Williams, Vice President of Operations and Director

By: /s/ Michael Goldman

Michael Goldman, Chief Executive Officer and Chairman of the Board

By: /s/ Frank Harrell

Frank Harrell, Director

By: /s/ Stuart H. Lubow

Stuart H. Lubow, Director

By: /s/ Ronald H. Miller

Ronald H. Miller, Director

By: <u>/s/ William Pagano</u>

William Pagano, Director



CCOM GROUP, INC.

CCOM Group, Inc., upon request to it or to the Transfer Agent named in this Certificate, will furnish to any shareholder without charge a full statement of the designation, relative rights, preferences and limitations of the shares of each class authorized to be issued and, so far as the same have been fixed, of each series of each class of preferred shares authorized to be issued in series. The Board of Directors is authorized, from time to time before issuance, to designate and fix the relative rights, preferences and limitations of other series of said preferred shares.

The following abbreviations, when used in the inscription on the face of this certificate, shall be construed as though they were written out in full according to applicable laws or regulations:

TEN COM	- as tenants in common		UNIF GIFT MIN ACT -	Custodian	
TEN ENT	 as tenants by the entireties 	. i.		(Cust)	(Minor)
JT TEN	- as joint tenants, with right		· · ·	under Uniform Gifts to Mine	ors
	of survivorship and not as tenants			Act	
	in common	e en la companya		(State)	

Additional abbreviations may also be used though not in the above list.

For value received,

____ hereby sell, assign and transfer unto

PLEASE INSERT SOCIAL SECURITY OR OTHER IDENTIFYING NUMBER OF ASSIGNEE

(PLEASE PRINT OR TYPEWRITE NAME AND ADDRESS INCLUDING POSTAL ZIP CODE OF ASSIGNEE)

Shares of the capital stock represented by the within Certificate, and do hereby irrevocably constitute and appoint_

Attorney to transfer the said stock on the books of the within-named Corporation with full power of substitution in the premises. Dated____

Х

NOTICE: The signature to this assignment must correspond with the name as written upon the face of the Certificate in every particular, without alteration or enlargement, or any change whatever.



EXHIBIT 4.02b

CCOM GROUP, INC.

CCOM Group, Inc., upon request to it or to the Transfer Agent named in this Certificate, will furnish to any shareholder without charge a full statement of the designation, relative rights, preferences and limitations of the shares of each class authorized to be issued and, so far as the same have been fixed, of each series of each class of preferred shares authorized to be issued in series. The Board of Directors is authorized, from time to time before issuance, to designate and fix the relative rights, preferences and limitations of other series of said preferred shares.

The following abbreviations, when used in the inscription on the face of this certificate, shall be construed as though they were written out in full according to applicable laws or regulations:

TEN COM	- as tenants in common	UNIF GIFT MIN ACT -	- Custodian_	
TEN ENT	- as tenants by the entireties		(Cust)	(Minor)
JT TEN	- as joint tenants, with right		under Uniform Gifts to Mi	nors
	of survivorship and not as tenants in common		Act	
			(State)	
		مطلا مناطعت والمنتجعا فالمحمد بالأما محا	ala ava Bat	

Additional abbreviations may also be used though not in the above list.

For value received ,_

_ hereby sell, assign and transfer unto

PLEASE INSERT SOCIAL SECURITY OR OTHER IDENTIFYING NUMBER OF ASSIGNEE

(PLEASE PRINT OR TYPEWRITE NAME AND ADDRESS INCLUDING POSTAL ZIP CODE OF ASSIGNEE)

. Thanes of the preferred stock represented by the within Certificate, and do hereby irrevocably constitute and appoint ____

Attorney to transfer the said stock on the books of the within-named Corporation with full power of substitution in the premises. Dated_____

NOTICE: The signature to this assignment must correspond with the name as written upon the face of the Certificate in every particular, without alteration or enlargement, or any change whatever.

FOURTH AMENDMENT AGREEMENT

1-1

This FOURTH AMENDMENT AGREEMENT (this "Amendment") is made as of the 25th day of March, 2013, among:

(a) CCOM GROUP, INC., a New York corporation, formerly known as Colonial Commercial Corp. ("CCOM");

(b) UNIVERSAL SUPPLY GROUP, INC., a New York corporation ("Universal");

(c) THE RAL SUPPLY GROUP, INC., a New York corporation ("RAL");

(d) S&A SUPPLY, INC., a New York corporation ("S&A" and, together with CCOM, Universal and RAL, collectively, "Borrowers" and, individually, each a "Borrower"); and

(e) KEYBANK NATIONAL ASSOCIATION, a national banking association ("Lender").

WHEREAS, Borrowers and Lender are parties to that certain Credit and Security Agreement, dated as of October 18, 2011, that provides, among other things, for loans and letters of credit aggregating Fifteen Million Dollars (\$15,000,000), all upon certain terms and conditions (as amended and as the same may from time to time be further amended, restated or otherwise modified, the "Credit Agreement");

WHEREAS, pursuant to that certain Certificate of Amendment of the Certificate of Incorporation of Colonial Commercial Corp., filed with the New York Secretary of State on July 23, 2012, Colonial Commercial Corp. was renamed CCOM Group, Inc.;

WHEREAS, Borrowers and Lender desire to amend the Credit Agreement to modify certain provisions thereof and add certain provisions thereto;

WHEREAS, each capitalized term used herein and defined in the Credit Agreement, but not otherwise defined herein, shall have the meaning given such term in the Credit Agreement; and

WHEREAS, unless otherwise specifically provided herein, the provisions of the Credit Agreement revised herein are amended effective as of the date of this Amendment;

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the premises and of the mutual covenants herein and for other valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which is hereby acknowledged, Borrowers and Lender agree as follows:

1. <u>Amendment the Credit Agreement</u>. The introductory paragraph of the Credit Agreement is hereby amended to delete subpart (a) therefrom and to insert in place thereof the following:

(a) CCOM GROUP, INC., a New York corporation, formerly known as Colonial Commercial Corp. ("CCOM");

2. <u>Amendment to Certain Provisions in the Credit Agreement</u>. Each reference to the term "Colonial" in the Credit Agreement is hereby replaced with the term "CCOM".

3. <u>Retroactive Amendment to Definition of "Change in Control"</u>. The definition of "Change in Control" is hereby retroactively amended, effective as of February 15, 2013, to delete subpart (d) therefrom and to insert in place thereof the following:

(d) if Michael Goldman shall cease to hold the position of Chief Executive Officer, or a similar or higher position of CCOM, and CCOM shall fail to hire a replacement consultant or Chief Executive Officer with technical expertise, experience and management skills, in the opinion of Lender, necessary for the successful management of CCOM; or

4. <u>Closing Deliveries</u>. Concurrently with the execution of this Amendment, Borrowers shall:

(a) deliver to Lender a secretary's certificate certifying the names of the officers of each Borrower authorized to sign the Loan Documents; and

(b) pay all legal fees and expenses of Lender in connection with this Amendment.

Representations and Warranties. Borrowers hereby represent and warrant to Lender that 5. (a) Borrowers have the legal power and authority to execute and deliver this Amendment; (b) the officers executing this Amendment have been duly authorized to execute and deliver the same and bind Borrowers with respect to the provisions hereof; (c) the execution and delivery hereof by Borrowers and the performance and observance by Borrowers of the provisions hereof do not violate or conflict with the Organizational Documents of Borrowers or any law applicable to Borrowers or result in a breach of any provision of or constitute a default under any other agreement, instrument or document binding upon or enforceable against Borrowers; (d) no Default or Event of Default exists, nor will any occur immediately after the execution and delivery of this Amendment or by the performance or observance of any provision hereof; (e) each of the representations and warranties contained in the Loan Documents is true and correct in all material respects as of the date hereof as if made on the date hereof, except to the extent that any such representation or warranty expressly states that it relates to an earlier date (in which case such representation or warranty is true and correct in all material respects as of such earlier date); (f) Borrowers are not aware of any claim or offset against, or defense or counterclaim to, Borrowers' obligations or liabilities under the Credit Agreement or any other Related Writing; and (g) this Amendment constitutes a valid and binding obligation of Borrowers in every respect, enforceable in accordance with its terms.

6. <u>Waiver and Release</u>. Borrowers, by signing below, hereby waive and release Lender, and its directors, officers, employees, attorneys, affiliates and subsidiaries, from any and all claims, offsets, defenses and counterclaims, such waiver and release being with full knowledge and understanding of the circumstances and effect thereof and after having consulted legal counsel with respect thereto.

7. <u>References to Credit Agreement and Ratification</u>. Each reference to the Credit Agreement that is made in the Credit Agreement or any other Related Writing shall hereafter be construed as a reference to the Credit Agreement as amended hereby. Except as otherwise specifically provided herein, all terms and provisions of the Credit Agreement are confirmed and ratified and shall remain in full force and effect and be unaffected hereby. This Amendment is a Loan Document.

8. <u>Counterparts</u>. This Amendment may be executed in any number of counterparts, by different parties hereto in separate counterparts and by facsimile or other electronic signature, each of which, when so executed and delivered, shall be deemed to be an original and all of which taken together shall constitute but one and the same agreement.

9. <u>Headings</u>. The headings, captions and arrangements used in this Amendment are for convenience only and shall not affect the interpretation of this Amendment.

10. <u>Severability</u>. Any provision of this Amendment that shall be prohibited or unenforceable in any jurisdiction shall, as to such jurisdiction, be ineffective to the extent of such prohibition or unenforceability without invalidating the remaining provisions hereof or affecting the validity or enforceability of such provision in any other jurisdiction.

11. <u>Governing Law</u>. The rights and obligations of all parties hereto shall be governed by the laws of the State of New York, without regard to principles of conflicts of laws.

[Remainder of page intentionally left blank.]

ter en la seconda de la companya de la comp La companya de la comp

JURY TRIAL WAIVER. BORROWERS AND LENDER, TO THE EXTENT PERMITTED BY LAW, EACH HEREBY WAIVES ANY RIGHT TO HAVE A JURY PARTICIPATE IN RESOLVING ANY DISPUTE, WHETHER SOUNDING IN CONTRACT, TORT OR OTHERWISE, AMONG BORROWERS AND LENDER, OR ANY THEREOF, ARISING OUT OF, IN CONNECTION WITH, RELATED TO, OR INCIDENTAL TO THE RELATIONSHIP ESTABLISHED AMONG THEM IN CONNECTION WITH THIS AMENDMENT OR ANY NOTE OR OTHER INSTRUMENT, DOCUMENT OR AGREEMENT EXECUTED OR DELIVERED IN CONNECTION HEREWITH OR THE TRANSACTIONS RELATED THERETO.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have executed and delivered this Amendment as of the date first set forth above.

CCOM GROUP, INC.

By:___

Michael Goldman Chief Executive Officer

UNIVERSAL SUPPLY GROUP, INC.

By:____

Peter Gasiewicz President

THE RAL SUPPLY GROUP, INC.

By:____

Peter Gasiewicz Executive Vice President

S&A SUPPLY, INC.

By:_

Peter Gasiewicz President

KEYBANK NATIONAL ASSOCIATION

By:

Nadine M. Eames Vice President

EXHIBIT 21.01

SUBSIDIARIES OF REGISTRANT CCOM GROUP, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES FED. I.D. 11-2037182

Name of SubsidiaryState of IncorporationI.D. NumberUniversal Supply Group, Inc.New York11-3391045The RAL Supply Group, Inc.New York20-0207168S&A Supply, Inc.New York26-0778121

CONSENT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

We consent to the incorporation by reference in the Registration Statement of CCOM Group, Inc. (formerly Colonial Commercial Corp.) and subsidiaries on Form S-8 (No. 333-30725) of our report dated March 28, 2013, on our audits of the consolidated financial statements as of December 31, 2012 and 2011 and for each of the years in the two-year period ended December 31, 2012, which report is included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K to be filed on or about March 29, 2013.

(1) Attribute the second state of the secon

/s/ EisnerAmper LLP

Edison, New Jersey March 28, 2013

CERTIFICATION

I, Michael Goldman, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this report of CCOM Group, Inc. (the "Registrant");
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;

and the second of the second second

- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the Registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The Registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the Registrant and have:
 - a. Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the Registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - b. Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - c. Evaluated the effectiveness of the Registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - d. Disclosed in this report any change in the Registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the Registrant's most recent fiscal quarter that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the Registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The Registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the Registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the Registrant's Board of Directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - a. All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the Registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - b. Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the Registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: March 29, 2013

/s/ Michael Goldman Michael Goldman Chief Executive Officer

CERTIFICATION

I, William Salek, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this report of CCOM Group, Inc. (the "Registrant");
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the Registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The Registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the Registrant and have:
 - a. Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the Registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - b. Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - c. Evaluated the effectiveness of the Registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - d. Disclosed in this report any change in the Registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the Registrant's most recent fiscal quarter that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the Registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The Registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the Registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the Registrant's Board of Directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - a. All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the Registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - b. Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the Registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: March 29, 2013

<u>/s/ William Salek</u> William Salek Chief Financial Officer

SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

In connection with the annual report on Form 10-K of CCOM Group, Inc. (the "Company") for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2012 as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on the date hereof (the "Report"), I, Michael Goldman, Chief Executive Officer of the Company, certify, pursuant to section 18 U.S.C. 1350 as adopted pursuant to section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that:

- 1. The Report fully complies with the requirements of section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934; and
- 2. The information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

By: /s/ Michael Goldman

Name: Michael Goldman

Chief Executive Officer

Date: March 29, 2013

CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO

SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

In connection with the annual report on Form 10-K of CCOM Group, Inc. (the "Company") for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2012 as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on the date hereof (the "Report"), I, William Salek, Chief Financial Officer of the Company, certify, pursuant to section 18 U.S.C. 1350 as adopted pursuant to section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that:

- 1. The Report fully complies with the requirements of section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934; and
- 2. The information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

By: /s/ William Salek

Name: William Salek

Chief Financial Officer

Date: March 29, 2013

This page left blank intentionally.

Corporate Information

Corporate Office

CCOM Group, Inc. 275 Wagaraw Road Hawthorne, NJ 07506 973-427-8224 Fax: 973-427-6981 www.ccomgrp.com

Officers

Michael Goldman Chief Executive Officer

William Salek Chief Financial Officer, Secretary

Pete Gasiewicz President and Chief Operating Officer

Melissa Goldman-Williams Vice President of Operations

Directors

Michael Goldman

Chief Executive Officer and Chairman of the Board, CCOM Group, Inc. Chief Executive Officer and Chairman of the Board, Goldman Associates of New York, Inc.

E. Bruce Fredrikson^{1, 2} Professor of Finance, Emeritus, Syracuse University

Pete Gasiewicz President and Chief Operating Officer, CCOM Group, Inc.

Melissa Goldman-Williams Vice President of Operations, CCOM Group, Inc.

Frank Harrell Sr. Vice President of Sales, Retired, International Comfort Products/Carrier Corporation

Stuart H. Lubow^{2, 3} Founder, Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer, Community National Bank

Ronald H. Miller^{1, 3} Attorney at Law, retired

William Pagano Consultant

¹ Audit Committee

² Compensation Committee

³ Nominating Committee

Subsidiaries

Universal Supply Group, Inc. Pete Gasiewicz, President

The RAL Supply Group, Inc. Charles T. Milich, President

S&A Supply, Inc. Pete Gasiewicz, President

Auditors

EisnerAmper LLP New York, New York

Stock Listings-OTC Markets Group OTCQB

Common Stock Symbol = CCOM

Convertible Preferred Stock Symbol = CCOMP

Registrar and Transfer Agent

American Stock Transfer & Trust Co. New York, New York

10-K Available

The Annual Report or Form 10-K, as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission, is available to stockholders on www.sec.gov or, without charge, upon written request to:

Secretary CCOM Group, Inc. 275 Wagaraw Road Hawthorne, NJ 07506

Internet Site

The Company's site www.ccomgrp.com offers information about the Company, including its Form 10-K, recent quarterly results and news releases

and a standard and a second Second a second

and a standard stand Standard Stan Standard Stan

an an an Arran an Ar Arran an Arr Arran an Arr

terres a secondaria de la companya d La companya de la comp La companya de la comp

CCOM Group, Inc.

275 Wagaraw Road Hawthorne, New Jersey 07506 www.ccomgrp.com

1.1.4

1

A statistical st